

Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority Aturidat Ginima' Yan Rinueban Siudat Guahan 117 Bien Venida Avenue, Sinajana, GU 96910 Phone: (671) 477-9851 · Fax: (671) 300-7565 · TTY: (671) 472-3701 Website: www.ghura.org



Lourdes A. Leon Guerrero Governor of Guam Joshua F. Tenorio
Lt. Governor of Guam

INVITATION FOR BID IFB GHURA-24-007

Computer Equipment

This ad is paid with HUD Funds by GHURA

Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority (GHURA) will receive sealed proposals for, **IFB GHURA-24-007 Computer Equipment** until **2:00 p.m. ChST on Thursday, May 16, 2024** at GHURA's main office in Sinajana.

Bid registrations are available on GHURA's website: https://www.ghura.org/doing-business us/bidsproposalsrelease-funds/invitation-bids beginning Thursday, April 25, 2024. Interested parties must register at GHURA's main Office in Sinajana to receive access to a downloadable bid packet file, and receive notifications of any changes, amendments and/or addendums; or to obtain a physical copy of the bid packet, there is a fee of \$25.00 (in exact cash amount, money order, or company check) which is non-refundable. Registration schedule is: Monday through Friday, 8:30 am – 4:00 pm ChST; with the exception of government of Guam holidays. Any questions regarding the bid or requirements must be submitted in writing via email to Antonio C. Camacho, Housing Procurement Administrator, at accamacho@ghura.org no later than Tuesday, May 7, 2024. Bid closing date and time is Thursday, May 16, 2024 at 2:00 p.m. ChST. All bid submittals will be opened publicly at GHURA's main office conference room, in Sinajana.

Pursuant to 5 GCA, Chapter 5, § 5212, bid guarantees in the amount of 15% of the total base bid shall accompany each bid. Bid guarantee shall be a bid bond secured by a surety company authorized to do business in Guam and listed in the latest Department of Treasury Circular 570 published in the Federal Register or as permitted by state law, a certified check, bank draft, or U.S. Government Bond at par value. All bid guarantees must be made payable to GHURA. Personal checks *will not* be accepted. GHURA reserves the right to waive irregularities and to reject any or all bids whole or in part in the best interest of the Territory as provided for in 2 GAR, Div. 4 § 3115(e)(2). In addition, GHURA also has the right to cancel all bids as provided in 5 GCA § 5225 and 2 GAR, Div. 4 § 3115(c).

GHURA intends to award a contract on the basis of the lowest most responsive and responsible bid described in the bid documents. No bid shall be withdrawn for a period of 60 days subsequent to the opening of bids without the prior written consent of GHURA.

GHURA is an Equal Opportunity Employer

/s/ Elizabeth F Napoli Executive Director



Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority Aturidat Ginima' Yan Rinueban Siudat Guahan 117 Bien Venida Avenue, Sinajana, GU 96910 Phone: (671) 477-9851 · Fax: (671) 300-7565 · TTY: (671) 472-3701 Website: www.ghura.org



TABLE OF CONTENTS

I. BID ITEMS

II. GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS

- A. AUTHORITY.
- B. EXPLANATION TO BIDDERS.
- C. QUESTIONS.
- D. METHOD OF AWARD.
- E. CANCELLATION, REJECTION & FUNDING
- F. TAXES.
- G. LICENSING.
- H. COVENANT AGAINST CONTINGENT FEES.
- I. JUSTIFICATION OF DELAY.
- J. OWNERSHIP & INTEREST DISCLOSURE AFFIDAVIT
- K. EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY.
- L. DETERMINATION OF RESPONSIBILITY OF OFFERORS.
- M. STANDARD FOR DETERMING WHETHER BIDDER IS QUALIFIED.
- N. PRE-BID CONFERENCES.
- O. BIDS.
- P. COMPETENCY OF BIDDERS.
- Q. REQUEST FOR BID FORMS.
- R. BID ENVELOPE.
- S. FORM OF BID.
- T. MODIFICATION / ALTERATION.
- U. MODIFICATION OR WITHDRAWAL OF BIDS.
- V. CONTACT FOR CONTRACT NEGOTIATION.
- W. AWARD OF CONTRACT AND NEGOTIATION (IF APPLICABLE).
- X. NOTICE OF AWARD.
- Y. CERTIFICATION AGAINST THE EMPLOYMENT OF CONVICTED SEX OFFENDERS.
- Z. TERMINATION OF BID.

III. SPECIAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS

- A. GENERAL COMPLIANCE WITH LAWS.
- B. ACCESS TO RECORDS AND OTHER REVIEW.
- C. OWNERSHIP OF DOCUMENTS.
- D. CHANGES.
- E. TERMINATION.
- F. SEVERABLE PROVISION.
 - *TERMINATION FOR DEFAULT:



Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority Aturidat Ginima' Yan Rinueban Siudat Guahan 117 Bien Venida Avenue, Sinajana, GU 96910 Phone: (671) 477-9851 · Fax: (671) 300-7565 · TTY: (671) 472-3701 Website: www.ebura.org



*TERMINATION FOR CONVENIENCE:

- G. GOVERNING LAW AND VENUE.
- H. EFFECTIVE DATE OF AGREEMENT.
- I. GOVERNMENT NO LIABLE.
- J. ASSIGNMENT.
- K. LIQUIDATED DAMAGES.
- L. CONTRACT DOCUMENTS.
- M. DISPUTES.
- N. CONTRACT ISSUED UNDER THIS BID IS BINDING.
- O. BIDDER'S RESPONSIBILITIES.
- P. SCOPE OF AGREEMENT
- Q. CHANGE ORDERS.
- R. STOP WORK ORDERS.
- S. CLAIMS BASED ON ACTS OR OMISSIONS BY GHURA.
- T. PRICE ADJUSTMENT CLAUSE.

V. SPECIAL PROVISIONS

- 1 Bid and Performance Bond Requirements:
- 2. Performance Bond: see Section 1 above.
- 3. Failure to Submit Required Documentation.
- 4. Cost:
- 5. Delivery:
- 6. Warranty and Service:
- AG Form-002 Affidavit Disclosing Ownership and Commissions
- AG Form-003 Affidavit Re Non-Collusion
- AG Form-004 Affidavit Re No Gratuities or Kickbacks
- AG Form-005-Affidavit Re Ethical Standards

Determination

AG Form-007- Affidavit Re Contingent Fees

5369-Hud Form -Instructions to Bidders for Contracts

5369-A- Representations, Certifications, and Other Statements of Bidders

5369-B- Instructions to Offerors Non-Construction

5370-C- General Conditions for Non-Construction Contracts



Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority Aturidat Ginima' Yan Rinueban Siudat Guahan 117 Bien Venida Avenue, Sinajana, GU 96910 Phone: (671) 477-9851 · Fax: (671) 300-7565 · TTY: (671) 472-3701 Website: www.ghura.org



Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority Invitation for Bid Number: IFB GHURA-24-007 Computer Equipment

As provided under 28 G.A.R. Chapter 4, any reference in the Solicitation to a manufacturer brand name or product number is due to GHURA's need to provide minimum satisfactory product specifications. A "brand name or equal" reference is solely intended to provide a description of the type or quality of products or services sought by GHURA and not to limit bids nor restrict a vendor from providing equivalent products or services of the same quality and construction. However, where a "brand name or equal" is set forth in the specifications, bidders must clearly state and provide proof of the quality and compatibility of the exact articles they are offering.

I. BID ITEM(s)

<u>Item No</u>	Description	<u>Qty</u>	Unit Cost	Total Cost
1.0	Computer	49	\$	\$
2.0	Work Station	1	\$	\$
3.0	Laptops	7	\$	\$
4.0	Laser Printers	9	\$	\$
5.0	PoE Switch Specifications	1	\$	\$
6.0	Uninterruptible Power Supply	19	\$	\$

GENERAL SPECIFICATION ON ITEM 1.0:

- Form factor: Tiny, Micro
- Processor: 13th Gen Intel Core i5-13500T (Or better.)
- Memory: 16 GB Dual Channel Ram, **Must Be 2X 8Gb** (speed to match processor)
- Drive: 512GB M.2 NVMe SSD
- Network: Gigabit Ethernet, Wireless & Bluetooth
- USB: 4 USB ports minimum (2 must be 3.0 ports)
- Display: Onboard Graphics with 2 Display ports
- Monitor: 27in. class monitor W/HD Webcam, built in mic and speakers. Monitor must also hold computer.
- Audio: On-board audio, must have Earphone and Mic ports (or combo port) on the front panel
- Mouse: Wired USB, Optical, 3 button w/scroll wheel



Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority Aturidat Ginima' Yan Rinueban Siudat Guahan 117 Bien Venida Avenue, Sinajana, GU 96910 Phone: (671) 477-9851 · Fax: (671) 300-7565 · TTY: (671) 472-3701 Website: www.ghura.org



- Keyboard: Wired USB, Standard US layout
- Operating System: Genuine Microsoft Windows 10 Pro
- Software: Genuine Microsoft Office Home and Business 2021 Retail (No VLK or 3rd. party licenses)
- Warranty: 3 Year on-island Parts and Labor Warranty
- Must be Authorized reseller.

GENERAL SPECIFICATION ON ITEM 2.0:

- Form factor: Mid Tower
- Processor: 13th Generation Intel Core i7 13700K
- Memory: 32 Gb DDR4 Dual Channel **2X 16 Gb** (speed to match processor)
- Drive: 1TB M.2 NVMe SSD
- Network: Gigabit Ethernet, Wireless-AC
- USB: 6 USB ports minimum (4 must be 3.0 ports)
- Display: Add-in PCIe Graphics card with 3 Display ports (minimum) Capable of running AutoCAD
- Monitor: 32in. class monitor W/HD Webcam, built in mic and speakers
- Audio: On-board audio, must have Earphone and Mic ports on the front panel
- Mouse: Wired USB, Optical, 3 button w/scroll wheel
- Keyboard: Wired USB, Standard US layout
- Operating System: Genuine Microsoft Windows 10 Pro
- Software: Genuine Microsoft Office Home and Business 2021 Retail (No VLK or 3^{rd.} party licenses)
- Warranty: 3 Year on-island Parts and Labor Warranty
- Must be Authorized reseller

GENERAL SPECIFICATION ON ITEM 3.0:

- Display: 17.3 in. FHD (1080p), 250 nits
- Camera: HD webcam
- Processor: Intel Core i5 13650HX (or better)
- Memory: 16 GB Ram (2x 8 GB) Speed to match processor
- Hard Drive: 500 GB PCIe NVMe M.2 SSD (or better)
- Lan: 1000 Base-T (or better)
- Wireless: Wi-Fi 6 and Bluetooth 5 (or better)
- Audio: Onboard Audio with headset jack



Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority Aturidat Ginima' Yan Rinueban Siudat Guahan 117 Bien Venida Avenue, Sinajana, GU 96910 Phone: (671) 477-9851 · Fax: (671) 300-7565 · TTY: (671) 472-3701 Website: www.ghura.org



- USB: 3 ports minimum. Must have 2 USB 3.0 Ports, 1 USB Type-C
- Keyboard: US English QWERTY LED backlit Keyboard
- Speakers: Stereo speakers W/Mic
- Operating System: Genuine Windows 11 Pro
- Additional Software: Genuine Microsoft Office Home & Business 2021 (must include physical license)
- Bag: Laptop Bag
- Warranty: 3 Year (on-island) Parts and Labor

GENERAL SPECIFICATION ON ITEM 4.0 (OR APPROVED EQUAL):

- Laser print technology
- Black & White
- Print resolution 600 dpi (minimum), up to 1200dpi
- 35-40 ppm
- Automatic Duplexing
- Two Paper trays with 250 sheet capacity (minimum) Letter, Legal
- Manual, bypass, multipurpose paper tray with 100 sheet capacity (minimum) Letter, Legal and #10 Envelope
- Must support media types: plain, recycled, colored, letterhead, pre-printed, envelopes, bonded,
- Must support media types: plain, recycled, colored, letterhead, pre-printed, envelopes, bonded, transparent and heavy
- Monthly duty cycle of 60,000 pages (minimum)
- RJ-45 10/100/1000 Ethernet connectivity
- USB connectivity
- Drivers and utilities must support Microsoft Windows 10 and up
- 1 Year on-island warranty

GENERAL SPECIFICATION ON ITEM 5.0 (OR APPROVED EQUAL):

• Type: PoE Switch (all ports) Unmanaged

• Ports: 48 ports

• Port Speed: 10/100/1000Mbps

Form Factor: 1U-Rack Mount

• Warranty: 1 Year



Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority Aturidat Ginima' Yan Rinueban Siudat Guahan 117 Bien Venida Avenue, Sinajana, GU 96910 Phone: (671) 477-9851 · Fax: (671) 300-7565 · TTY: (671) 472-3701 Website: www.ghura.org



GENERAL SPECIFICATION ON ITEM 6.0 (OR APPROVED EQUAL):

- Lay down type with outlets facing up
- Minimum of 4 outlets with battery backup and additional 4 outlets without.
- 90-degree angle (wall to cubicle clearance) grounded power plug (NEMA 5-15P)
- Surge suppression of 180 Joules (or better)
- Minimum 1 year warranty

DESCRIPTIVE LITERATURE:

Descriptive literature(s) as specified in this Solicitation must be furnished as a part of the bid and must be received at the date and time set for opening Bids. The literature furnished must clearly identify the item(s) in the Bid. The descriptive literature is required to establish, for the purpose of evaluation and award, details of the product(s) the bidder proposes to furnish including design, materials, components, performance characteristics, methods of manufacture, construction, assembly or other characteristics

Mfg.: _______ Make: _______ Model: ______ Date of delivery: ______ Within 90-days of receipt of purchase order. Bidding On 2.0: ______ Mfg.: ______ Make: ______ Model: ______ Date of delivery: ______ Within 90-days of receipt of purchase order.



Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority
Aturidat Ginima' Yan Rinueban Siudat Guahan
117 Bien Venida Avenue, Sinajana, GU 96910
Phone: (671) 477-9851 · Fax: (671) 300-7565 · TTY: (671) 472-3701
Website: www.ghura.org



Bidding On 3.0:

Mfg.:		-
Make:		
Model:		
Date of delivery:	Within 90-days of receipt of purchase	order.
Bidding On 4.0:		
Mfg.:		-
Make:		
Model:		
Date of delivery: _	Within 90-days of receipt of purchase	order.
Bidding On 5.0:		
Mfg.:		_
Make:		
Model:		
Date of delivery:	Within 90-days of receipt of purchase	order.
Bidding On 6.0:		
Mfg.:		_
Make:		
Model:		
Date of delivery:		



Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority Aturidat Ginima' Yan Rinueban Siudat Guahan 117 Bien Venida Avenue, Sinajana, GU 96910 Phone: (671) 477-9851 · Fax: (671) 300-7565 · TTY: (671) 472-3701



Within 90-days of receipt of purchase order.

II. GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS

A. AUTHORITY.

This solicitation is issued subject to all the provisions of the 2 CFR Part 200, HUD Procurement Standards, as well as the Procurement Standards in the Guam Procurement Law found in 5 GCA §§ 5001 through 5908 and in the Guam Procurement Regulations in 2 GAR §§ 1101 through 12116. It requires all parties involved in the preparation, negotiation, performance or administration of contracts to act in good faith.

B. EXPLANATION TO BIDDERS.

Except as otherwise provided herein, no oral explanation in regard to the meaning of any provision of this Bid will be made and no oral instructions will be given before the award of the bid. Discrepancies, omissions, or doubts as to the meaning of any provision of this Bid shall be communicated in writing to the GHURA Procurement Office.

C. QUESTIONS.

Only written comments or questions regarding this bid will be accepted. No oral representation made by any employee or agent of GHURA shall bind GHURA. All questions or requests for clarifications must be submitted **no later than five (5) business days before bid opening.** Any questions submitted after that date shall not be responded to except at the discretion of the GHURA Executive Director.

<u>All</u> questions regarding the bid must be submitted in writing, via US mail, via express delivery, fax, or email directed to the following:

GHURA Procurement Office Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority 117 Bien Venida Avenue, Sinajana, Gu 96910

E-mail: accamacho@ghura.org Phone Number: (671) 475-1356

Bids are to be submitted at the issuing offices not later than the time and date set for bid opening. Bidders may submit their bid to the Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority Procurement Section located on the first floor of the Sinajana Main Office.

D. METHOD OF AWARD.

GHURA intends to review the bids immediately upon the opening of the bids as provided herein. The bid documents submitted will be the primary documents for evaluation. GHURA reserves the right to waive any minor information or irregularity in bids received. GHURA shall have the prerogative to



Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority Aturidat Ginima' Yan Rinueban Siudat Guahan 117 Bien Venida Avenue, Sinajana, GU 96910 Phone: (671) 477-9851 · Fax: (671) 300-7565 · TTY: (671) 472-3701 Website: www.phura.org



award, amend or reject bids in whole or in part. GHURA is not responsible for any and all costs incurred by any person or party incurred in preparing any bid. GHURA reserves the right to retain all bids submitted regardless of whether a firm is selected. Submission of a bid indicates acceptance of all terms and conditions by the bidder.

Please note that in the event a bid is submitted by a bona-fide service-disabled veteran where the bidder is at least fifty-one percent (51%) owned by a service-disabled veteran and the price for the supply or service does not exceed one hundred five percent (105%) of the lowest price bidder, GHURA is required under 5 G.C.A. § 5011 to award the bid to the service-disabled owned business. A service-disabled veteran business must meet all of the following qualifications under 5 G.C.A. § 5012:

- i. the business concern is licensed to do business on Guam;
- ii. the business concern maintains its headquarters on Guam;
- the business concern is at least fifty-one percent (51%) owned by a service- disabled veteran(s) who served in the active U.S. military service, was discharged or released under honorable conditions and whose disability is service-connected as demonstrated by a DD214, and certified by an award letter from the U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs;
- iv. the DD214 and Disability award letter from the U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs are submitted to the procuring entity for every service or supply offered; and
- v. the service-disabled veteran(s) owner of the business concern has filed individual tax returns on Guam for a period of at least three (3) consecutive years.

WOMEN-OWENED BUSINESSES:

P.L. 36.26 5 Guam Code Annotated §5013.

§5013. Policy in Favor of Women-Owned Businesses.

- (a) Notwithstanding any other provision of law, if any entity of the government of Guam or any entity expending governmental funds intends to procure any supply or service which is offered by a business concern that is at least fifty-one percent (51%) owned by women, that entity shall procure such supply or service from that business concern, if the supply or service is available within the period required by procuring entity and the price for the supply per service does not exceed one hundred five percent (105%) of the lowest bidder, and shall be in addition to any other procurement benefit the women-owned business may qualify for under Guam Law. The procuring entity shall determine the lowest price to the entity in the case of more than one (1) women-owned businesses, or a women-owned business and service-disabled veteran owned business, who are competing for the same government contract.
- (b) Qualifications of a Women-Owned Business. A business concern is qualified under Subsection (a) of the Section if:
 - 1. The business concern is licensed to business on Guam:
 - 2. The business concern maintains its headquarters on Guam;



Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority Aturidat Ginima' Yan Rinueban Siudat Guahan 117 Bien Venida Avenue, Sinajana, GU 96910 Phone: (671) 477-9851 · Fax: (671) 300-7565 · TTY: (671) 472-3701 Website: www.ebura.org



- 3. The business concern is at least fifty-one percent (51%) owned by women, who manage day-to-day operations and make long-term decision;
- 4. The business concern is certified as a Women -Owned Small Business (WOSB) or, an Economically Disadvantage Women-Owned Small Business (EDWOSB) by, the U.S Small Business Administration; and
- 5. The owner(s) of the business concern has (have) filed individual tax returns on Guam for a period of at least three (3) consecutive years.

E. CANCELLATION, REJECTION & FUNDING.

GHURA reserves the right to cancel or to withdraw this Invitation for Bid, to delay determination on this Invitation, to reject all bids or any individual bid in whole or in part, at any time prior to the final award or to waive any minor informalities or irregularities of any bid. In case of cancellation or rejection, bid bonds will be concurrently returned. The reasons for the cancellation, delay or rejection shall be made a part of the procurement file and shall be available for public inspection.

- (a) <u>Rejection of all Bids</u>. Prior to the final award, all bids may be rejected in whole or in part when GHURA determines in writing that such action is in GHURA's best interest for reasons including, but not limited to:
 - (1) The supplies and services being procured are no longer required;
 - (2) Ambiguous or otherwise inadequate specifications were part of the solicitation;
 - (3) The solicitation did not provide for consideration of all factors of significance to the territory;
 - (4) Prices exceed available funds and it would not be appropriate to adjust quantities to come within available funds;
 - (5) All otherwise acceptable bids received are at clearly unreasonable prices;
 - (6) There is reason to believe that the bids may not have been independently arrived at in open competition, may have been collusive, and may have been submitted in bad faith.

When a solicitation is canceled or rejected prior to final award, notice of cancellation or rejection shall be sent to all bidders and all bid bonds shall be returned. The reasons for cancellation or rejection shall be made part of the procurement file and shall be available for public inspection.

- (b) <u>Rejection of Individual Bids</u>. Any individual bid may be rejected in whole or in part when in the best interest of the Territory of Guam as determined by GHURA in its sole discretion. Reasons for rejecting a bid include, but are not limited to:
 - (1) The bidder is non-responsive pursuant to Guam's procurement laws, rules and regulations;



Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority Aturidat Ginima' Yan Rinueban Siudat Guahan 117 Bien Venida Avenue, Sinajana, GU 96910 Phone: (671) 477-9851 · Fax: (671) 300-7565 · TTY: (671) 472-3701 Website: www.ohura.org



- (2) The bid is not responsive, as it does not conform, in all material respects, to the Invitation for Bids;
- (3) The quantity and/or quality supply or service offered in the bid is unacceptable by reason of its failure to meet the requirements of the specifications set forth in the Invitation for Bids or other acceptability criteria set forth in the Invitation for Bids. Upon request, unsuccessful bidders shall be advised of the reasons for rejection;
- (4) The bid is not the lowest responsive bidder, which meets the requirements, criteria set forth in the Invitation for Bids;
- (5) The bidder has failed to submit to the GHURA procurement office, the necessary licenses, permits and authorizations when requested by the Procurement Officer prior to the award.
- (6) Any changes as initiated by the bidder to the attached Contract form constitute a basis to declare the bid submittal as non-conforming.

F. TAXES.

Bidders are cautioned that they may be subject to Guam Business Privilege Taxes, including Gross Receipt Tax and Guam Income Taxes on Guam transactions. GHURA shall not be responsible for paying any taxes owed by any vendor. Specific information of taxes may be obtained from the Director of the Guam Department of Revenue and Taxation.

G. <u>LICENSING</u>.

Bidder shall, without additional expense to GHURA, be responsible for obtaining any necessary licenses and permits, and for complying with any applicable Territorial laws, codes and regulations necessary for performance by Bidder. Specific information on licenses may be obtained from the Director of Revenue and Taxation.

H. COVENANT AGAINST CONTINGENT FEES.

The bidder warrants that it has not employed any person to solicit or secure any resultant contract upon agreement for a commission, percentage, brokerage or contingent fee. Breach of this warranty shall give GHURA the right to terminate the contract, or in its discretion, deduct from the contract price or consideration the amount of such commission, percentage, brokerage, or contingent fees. This warranty shall not apply to commissions payable by the bidder upon contracts or sales secure or made through bona fide established commercial or selling agencies maintained by the bidder for the purpose of securing business.



Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority Aturidat Ginima' Yan Rinueban Siudat Guahan 117 Bien Venida Avenue, Sinajana, GU 96910 Phone: (671) 477-9851 · Fax: (671) 300-7565 · TTY: (671) 472-3701 Website: www.ghura.org



I. JUSTIFICATION OF DELAY.

The selected bidder guarantees performance will be completed within the agreed upon completion date. If, however, the selected bidder cannot comply with the completion requirement, it is the selected bidder's responsibility to advise GHURA in writing explaining the cause and reasons of the delay.

J. <u>DISCLOSURE OF MAJOR SHAREHOLDERS.</u> OWNERSHIP & INTEREST DISCLOSURE AFFIDAVIT

As a condition of bidder, any partnership, sole proprietorship or corporation doing business with GHURA shall submit an affidavit executed under oath that list the name address of any person who has held more than ten percent (10%) of the outstanding interest or shares in said partnership, sole proprietorship or corporation at any time during the twelve (12) month period immediately preceding submission of a bid. The affidavit shall contain the number of shares or the percentage of all assets of such partnership, sole proprietorship or corporation, which have held by each such person during the twelve (12) month period. In addition, the affidavit shall contain the name and address of any person who has received or is entitle to receive a commission, gratuity or other compensation for procuring or assisting in obtaining business related to the bid for the bidder and shall also contain the amounts of any such commission, gratuity or other compensation. A bid from any firm that has person on the list 10% or more affidavit that is a member of the BOC or a GHURA officer that reports directly to the Board will not be evaluated and will be rejected. The affidavit shall be open and available to the public inspection and copying.

K. EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY.

Bidders may not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, creed, color or national origin. Bidder will take all steps are necessary to ensure that its employees are treated equally during employment without regard to their race, creed, color or national origin.

L. <u>DETERMINATION OF RESPONSIBILITY OF OFFERORS.</u>

GHURA reserves the right to secure information necessary to assess the competency and qualifications of the bidder, in accordance with the "Standard for Determining Whether Bidder is Qualified" section of the General Terms and Conditions. The competency of bidders, includes, but is not limited to testing of goods and/or services provided by the bidder.

M. STANDARD FOR DETERMINING WHETHER BIDDER IS QUALIFIED.

In determining whether a bidder is qualified, GHURA shall be guided by the following:

- 1. the ability, capacity, and skill of the bidder to perform (i.e., is bidder qualified);
- 2. the ability of bidder to perform promptly and within the specified time;
- 3. the character, integrity, reputation, judgment experience, and efficiency of the bidder;



Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority Aturidat Ginima' Yan Rinueban Siudat Guahan 117 Bien Venida Avenue, Sinajana, GU 96910 Phone: (671) 477-9851 · Fax: (671) 300-7565 · TTY: (671) 472-3701 Website: www.ehura.ore



- 4. the sufficiency of the financial resources of the bidder to perform;
- 5. whether the bidder has submitted all documents required under this Bid; and
- 6. whether the bidder can meet the terms and conditions of the Bid.

N. PRE-BID CONFERENCES.

Pre-bid conferences may be held at any time prior to the date established herein for submission of bids to explain the procurement requirements for this Bid. GHURA will notify all bidders of any substantive clarification provided in response to any inquiry. GHURA may extend the due date if such information significantly amends the solicitation or makes compliance with the original proposed due date impractical.

O. BIDS.

The Bidder is required to read each and every page of the bid and by the act of submitting a bid shall be deemed to have accepted all conditions contained therein except as noted elsewhere in the bid. In no case will failure to inspect constitute grounds for a claim or for the withdrawal of a bid after opening. Bids shall be filled out in ink or typewritten and signed in ink. Erasures or other changes in a bid must be explained or noted over the signature of the bidder. Bids containing any conditions, omissions, unexplained erasures or alterations or items not called for in the bid or irregularities of any kind may be rejected by GHURA in whole or in part.

P. COMPETENCY OF BIDDERS.

Bids will be considered only from such bidders who, in the sole opinion of GHURA, can show evidence of their ability, experience, equipment, and facilities to render satisfactory performance of the terms and conditions herein (see item "M" above for standards). GHURA reserves the right to take all reasonable steps to determine the competency of bidders, including asking questions, testing or any other act deemed prudent by GHURA based on the circumstances.

Q. REQUEST FOR BID FORMS.

Each bidder shall be provided with one (1) set of the bid packet at a cost of \$25.00. However, the fee will be waived if the bidder wishes to download a bid packet on GHURA's website at https://www.ghura.org/doing-business-us/bidsproposalsrelease-funds/invitation-bids.

All payments shall be by cash, certified check, credit card or money order and shall be made payable to GHURA. Prospective bidders are required to notify GHURA's Procurement section located on the first floor of 117 Bien Venida Avenue, Sinajana, Gu 96910 Main Office at (671) 475-1356 to be registered as a prospective bidder. Failure to register as a bidder, either online or with GHURA Procurement office, could result in not obtaining answers to questions or bid amendments since GHURA will send these types of documents only to registered vendors. GHURA shall not be liable for any reason for the failure of any vendor to register with GHURA and provide accurate and complete contact information.



Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority Aturidat Ginima' Yan Rinueban Siudat Guahan 117 Bien Venida Avenue, Sinajana, GU 96910 Phone: (671) 477-9851 · Fax: (671) 300-7565 · TTY: (671) 472-3701 Website: www.ghura.org



R. BID ENVELOPE.

Bid envelopes shall be sealed and marked with the bidder's name and GHURA's Invitation for Bid Number.

S. FORM OF BID.

One (1) original hard copy, two (2) complete hard copies and one (1) electronic copy of the bid <u>must</u> be submitted. The original bid must be signed in ink by a person authorized to submit bids on behalf of the bidder. All bids shall be submitted entirely in English (including brochures).

The electronic copy of the bid shall be submitted on a USB Drive but must follow GHURA's requirements/guidelines: Product must be made in the USA or TAA compliant country, must be an encrypted USB Thumb Drive/External Drive (like SanDisk, Data Traveler, Defender etc...) Encryption key must be provided upon submittal and USB must be free from viruses. All documents shall be in ".pdf" format. Electronic bids shall constitute an exact replica of the original hard copy of the bid that is being submitted.

Bidders may declare portions of their bid as being confidential. Material so designated shall accompany the bid and shall be readily separable from the bid in order to facilitate public inspection of the non-confidential portion of the bid. However, prices and makes and models or catalogue numbers of the items offered, deliveries, and terms of payment shall be publicly available at the time of bid opening regardless of any designation to the contrary.

GHURA may review the material declared to be confidential to determine the validity of any requests for nondisclosure of trade secrets and other proprietary data identified in writing. If the parties do not agree as to the disclosure of data, GHURA shall inform the bidders in writing what portions of the bids will be disclosed. All bids shall be opened to public inspections subject to any continuing prohibition on the **confidential** data.

T. MODIFICATION OR WITHDRAWAL OF BIDS.

After the opening of bids, GHURA or its designee(s) may conduct discussions with bidders that have submitted valid bids for the purpose of clarification to provide GHURA with a full understanding as to the responsiveness and capabilities of the proposed bidder in meeting the requirements of the bid. In conducting discussions there shall be complete confidentiality of any information derived from bids submitted by competing bidders.



Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority Aturidat Ginima' Yan Rinueban Siudat Guahan 117 Bien Venida Avenue, Sinajana, GU 96910 Phone: (671) 477-9851 · Fax: (671) 300-7566 · TTY: (671) 472-3701 Website: www.gbura.org



U. MODIFICATION OR WITHDRAWAL OF BIDS.

Bids may be modified or withdrawn at any time prior to bid submission.

Bids may be modified or withdrawn at any time prior to submission, as otherwise provided herein or by the Guam Procurement Code.

V. CONTACT FOR CONTRACT NEGOTIATION.

All vendors are required to designate a person wh	om GHURA may contact for prompt negotiation.
NAME:	TITLE:
ADDRESS:	TELEPHONE:

W. AWARD OF CONTRACT AND NEGOTIATIO N (IF APPLICALBE)

The award of the Contract will be made by GHURA to the lowest responsive and responsible bidder whose bid for each Item that conforms to the Invitation for Bid and would be most advantageous to GHURA, in terms of price and all other factors considered as determined by

GHURA as provided in the bid. GHURA reserves the right to award the Contract to a vendor other than the lowest price offeror for good cause and to reject any or all offers if it is determined to be in the best and proper interest of the Territory of Guam. A written Notice of Award (or acceptance of offer) will be mailed or otherwise furnished via facsimile, or electronic email transmittal to the successful bidder within the time for acceptance specified in the offer. GHURA reserves the right to waive informalities and minor irregularities in bids received. In the evaluation process, the following factors will be considered:

- (a) Price;
- (b) Whether the bidder's ultimate offer meets and conforms to the announced requirements of GHURA in all material respects (specifications);
- (c) Overall clarity and presentation of bid;
- (d) Whether the bidder has:
 - (1) the available appropriate financial, material, equipment, facility, and personnel resources and expertise, or the ability to obtain them, necessary to indicate its capability to meet all Contractual requirements;



Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority Aturidat Ginima' Yan Rinueban Siudat Guahan 117 Bien Venida Avenue, Sinajana, GU 96910 Phone: (671) 477-9851 · Fax: (671) 300-7565 · TTY: (671) 472-3701 Website: www.ghura.org



- (2) a satisfactory record of performance;
- (3) a satisfactory record of integrity;
- (4) supplied all necessary information in connection with the inquiry concerning responsibility.

Bidder is responsible for providing adequate information on experience and on financial status (i.e., annual report with audited financial statements) and references for use in evaluating its capabilities.

In addition to the evaluation criteria, GHURA also requires submission of descriptive literature, technical data, or other material. It may also require accomplishing any of the following prior to award:

- (a) Inspection or testing of a product sample prior to award for such characteristics, as quality, or workmanship;
- (b) Examination of such elements as appearance, grade, texture, or
- (c) Other examinations to determine whether it conforms to any other purchase description requirements.

The lowest responsible bidder may be required to enter into a contract within twenty (20) days following Bidder's receipt of the Notice of Award of Bid.

X. NOTICE OF AWARD.

Written notice of award will be public information and made a part of the procurement file.

Y. <u>CERTIFICATION AGAINST THE EMPLOYMENT OF CONVICTED SEX</u> OFFENDERS.

All vendors must complete and fill out a Certification Against the Employment of Convicted Sex Offenders.

Z. TERMINATION OF BID.

After opening, but prior to award, GHURA may terminate the bid in whole, or in part if:

- (a) It is in the best interest of GHURA to do so.
- (b) The goods or services being sought are no longer required.
- (c) Bid amounts exceed available funding.
- (d) No bidder is qualified.



Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority Aturidat Ginima' Yan Rinueban Siudat Guahan 117 Bien Venida Avenue, Sinajana, GU 96910 Phone: (671) 477-9851 · Fax: (671) 300-7565 · TTY: (671) 472-3701 Website: www.ehura.org



III. SPECIAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS

Note, these special terms and conditions apply in the event that GHURA uses a purchase order. However, in the event a formal contract is entered into, the terms of the Contract shall control in the event of a conflict between these terms and conditions and the contract.

A. GENERAL COMPLIANCE WITH LAWS.

The Bidder agrees that they shall comply with all Federal and territorial laws, rules, regulations and ordinances applicable to the work being performed hereunder. Bidder shall attach a copy of appropriate business license or an affidavit executed under penalty of perjury that indicates that Bidder is exempt under Guam law (must include legal citations proving exemption). Bidder agrees that they have and will continue to familiarize themselves with the requirements of all laws and rules applicable to this procurement. Failure on the part of the Bidder to familiarize themselves with the law and rules shall not excuse the Bidder in any way.

B. ACCESS TO RECORDS AND OTHER REVIEW.

The bidder, including his subcontractors, if any, shall maintain copies of all books, documents, papers, accounting records and other evidence pertaining to costs incurred and to make such materials available at their respective offices at all reasonable times during the contract period and for three (3) years from the date of the final payment under the contract, for inspection by the GHURA. All originals of any documents related to this Contract shall be provided to GHURA as soon as possible, but not later than one day prior to the conclusion of this Agreement. Each subcontract entered into by Bidder pursuant to this agreement shall include a provision containing the conditions of this Section.

C. OWNERSHIP OF DOCUMENTS.

If applicable, all briefs, memoranda and other incidental Bidder work or materials furnished hereunder shall be and remain the property of GHURA including all publication rights and copyright interests, and may be used by GHURA without any additional cost to GHURA.

D. <u>CHANGES.</u>

Should GHURA wish to alter any of the specifications set out under Section I, terms of delivery, for good cause, it shall give written notice to Contractor within thirty (30) days. If such changes cause an increase or decrease in Contractor's cost of performance of Contract, an equitable adjustment shall be made and the Contract modified in writing accordingly. Any claim by Contractor for adjustment under this section must be asserted in writing within thirty (30) days from the date of receipt by Contractor of the notification of changed specifications. Contractor and GHURA shall, in good faith, negotiate an equitable adjustment pursuant to the change in specifications. If Contractor and GHURA fail to agree on the adjustment to be made within thirty (30) days after Contractor receives notice of altered



Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority Aturidat Ginima' Yan Rinueban Siudat Guahan 117 Bien Venida Avenue, Sinajana, GU 96910 Phone: (671) 477-9851 · Fax: (671) 300-7565 · TTY: (671) 472-3701 Website: www.ghura.org



specifications, or if Contractor is unwilling to meet the altered specifications, the parties agree to subject themselves to the terms of the "Disputes" clause herein. However, nothing in this clause shall excuse the Contractor from proceeding with the Contract specifications as changed.

Within thirty (30) days after receipt of a written change order, unless such period is extended by GHURA in writing, the Bidder shall file notice of intent to assert a claim for an adjustment. Later notification shall not bar the Bidder's claim unless GHURA is prejudiced by the delay in notification. No claim by the Bidder for an adjustment hereunder shall be allowed if notice is not given prior to final payment given under this bid.

In the absence of such a change order, nothing in this clause shall be deemed to restrict the bidder's right to pursue a claim arising under the contract if pursued in accordance with the clause entitled "Claims Based on Acts or Omissions by GHURA" of this Contract.

In the absence of such a change order, nothing in this clause shall be deemed to restrict the bidder's right to pursue a claim arising under the contract if pursued in accordance with the clause entitled "Claims Based on Acts or Omissions by GHURA" of this Contract.

E. <u>TERMINATION</u>.

TERMINATION FOR DEFAULT & EXCUSE FOR NON_PERFORMANCE:

- (1). Default. If the Bidder refuses or fails to perform any of the provisions of this contract with such diligence as will ensure its completion within the time specified in this contract, or any extension thereof, otherwise fails to timely satisfy the contract provisions, or commits any other substantial breach of this contract as determined by GHURA, then GHURA may notify the Bidder in writing of the delay or non-performance and if not cured in ten (10) days or any longer time specified in writing by GHURA. GHURA may terminate the Bidder's right to proceed with the contract or such part of the contract as to which there has been delay or a failure to properly perform. In the event of termination in whole or in part GHURA may procure similar services in a manner and upon terms deemed appropriate by GHURA. The Bidder shall continue performance of the contract to the extent it is not terminated and shall be liable for excess costs incurred in procuring similar services.
- (2) Bidder's Duties. Notwithstanding termination of the contract and subject to any directions from GHURA, the Bidder shall take timely, reasonable, and necessary action to protect and preserve property in the possession of the Bidder in which GHURA has an interest.
- (3) Compensation. Payment for completed services delivered and accepted by GHURA shall be at the contract price. Payment for the protection and preservation of property shall be in an amount agreed upon by the Bidder and GHURA; if the parties fail to agree, GHURA shall set an amount subject to the Bidder's rights under Chapter 9 (Legal and Contractual Remedies) of the Guam Procurement Regulations. GHURA may withhold from amounts due the Bidder such sums as GHURA deems to be necessary to protect GHURA against loss because of outstanding liens or claims of former lien holders and to reimburse GHURA for the excess costs incurred in procuring similar goods and services.
- (4) Excuse for Nonperformance or Delayed Performance. Except with respect to defaults of sub-contractor(s) of Bidder, the Bidder shall not be in default by reason of any failure in performance of this



Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority Aturidat Ginima' Yan Rinueban Siudat Guahan 117 Bien Venida Avenue, Sinajana, GU 96910 Phone: (671) 477-9851 · Fax: (671) 300-7565 · TTY: (671) 472-3701 Website: www.ghura.org



contract in accordance with its terms (including any failure by the Bidder to make progress in the prosecution of the work hereunder which endangers such performance) if the Bidder has notified GHURA within fifteen (15) days after the cause of the delay and the failure arises out of causes such as: acts of God; acts of the public enemy; acts of the government of Guam and any other governmental entity in its sovereign or contractual capacity; fires; floods; epidemics; quarantine restrictions; strikes or other labor disputes; freight embargoes; or unusually severe weather. If the failure to perform or to make progress due to such causes similar to those set forth above, the Bidder shall not be deemed to be in default, unless the services to be furnished by the sub-contractor were reasonably obtainable from other sources in sufficient time to permit the Bidder to meet the contract requirements. Failure of the sub-contractor to perform for reasons other than cited above shall constitute a default of the Bidder unless cured by Bidder with a reasonable time. Upon request of the Bidder, GHURA shall ascertain the facts and extent of such failure, and, if GHURA determines that any failure to perform was occasioned by any one or more of the excusable causes, and that, but for the excusable cause, the Bidder's progress and performance would have met the terms of the contract, the delivery schedule shall be revised accordingly, subject to the rights of GHURA and the government of Guam under the laws of Guam.

(5) Erroneous Termination for Default. If, after notice of termination of the Bidder's right to proceed under the provisions of this clause, it is determined for any reason that the Bidder was not in default under the provisions of this clause, or that the delay was excusable under the provisions of Paragraph (4) (Excuse for Nonperformance or Delayed Performance) of this clause, the rights and obligations of the parties shall be the same as if the notice of termination had been issued pursuant to Subsection C, below.

TERMINATION FOR CONVENIENCE:

- (1) <u>Termination</u>. GHURA may, when the interest of GHURA so requires, terminate this contract in whole or in part, for the convenience of GHURA. GHURA shall give written notice of the termination to the Bidder specifying the part of the contract terminated and when termination becomes effective.
- (2) <u>Bidder's Obligations</u>. The Bidder shall incur no further obligations in connection with the terminated work and on the dated set in the notice of termination the Bidder will stop work to the extent specified. The Bidder shall also terminate outstanding orders and subcontracts as they relate to the terminated work. The Bidder shall settle the liabilities and claims arising out of the termination of subcontracts and orders connected with the terminated work. GHURA may direct the Bidder to assign the Bidder's right, title, and interest under terminated orders or subcontracts to GHURA. The Bidder must still complete the work not terminated by the notice of termination and may incur obligations as are necessary to do so.
- (3) <u>Right to Work Product</u>. Upon termination of the contract for the convenience of GHURA or for any other reason, Bidder shall transfer title and deliver to GHURA all documents and reports, plans, drawings, information and other material produced by Bidder or any of its sub-contractors in connection with the performance of this contract. The Bidder shall protect and preserve property in its possession or in the possession of any of its sub-contractors in which GHURA has an interest.
 - (4) Compensation.
- (a) The Bidder shall submit a termination claim specifying the amount due because of the termination for convenience together with cost or pricing data to the extent required by 2 G.A.R. § 3118



Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority Aturidat Ginima' Yan Rinueban Siudat Guahan 117 Bien Venida Avenue, Sinajana, GU 96910 Phone: (671) 477-9851 · Fax: (671) 300-7565 · TTY: (671) 472-3701 Website: www.ebura.org



(Cost or Pricing Data) of the Guam Procurement Regulations bearing on such claim. If the Bidder fails to file a termination claim within one (1) year from the effective date of termination, GHURA may pay the Bidder, if at all, an amount set in accordance with Subparagraph (c) of this Paragraph.

- (b) GHURA and the Bidder may agree to a settlement provided the Bidder has filed a termination claim supported by cost or pricing data to the extent required by 2 G.A.R. § 3118 (Cost or Pricing Data) of the Guam Procurement Regulations and that the settlement does not exceed the total contract price plus settlement costs reduced by payments previously made by GHURA and the contract price of the work not terminated.
- (c) Absent complete agreement under Subparagraph 4(b) of this Section, GHURA shall pay the Bidder the following amounts, provided payments that are agreed upon under Subparagraph 4(b) shall not duplicate payments under this Subparagraph:
 - (i) contract prices for services accepted under the contract;
 - (ii) costs incurred in preparing to perform and performing the terminated portion of the work plus a fair and reasonable profit on such portion of the work (such profit shall not include anticipatory profit or consequential damages) less amounts paid or to be paid for accepted supplies or services; provided, however, that if it appears that the Bidder would have sustained a loss if the entire contract would have been completed, no profit shall be allowed or included and the amount of compensation shall be reduced to reflect the anticipated rate of loss;
 - (iii) costs of settling and paying claims arising out of the termination of subcontracts or orders pursuant to Subparagraph (b) of this clause;
 - (iv) the reasonable settlement costs of the Bidder including accounting, clerical, and other expenses reasonably necessary for the preparation of settlement claims and supporting data with respect to the terminated portion of the contract for the termination and settlement of subcontracts hereunder, together with reasonable storage, transportation, and other costs incurred in connection with the protection or disposition of property allocable to the terminated portion of this contract. Attorney's fees if for any reason it files suit against the government must be paid by the Bidder. The total sum to be paid the Bidder under this Subparagraph shall not exceed the total contract price plus the reasonable settlement costs of the Bidder reduced by the amount of payments otherwise made, the proceeds of any sales of supplies and manufacturing materials under Subparagraph (b) of this Paragraph, and the contract price of work not terminated.
 - (e) Cost claimed, agreed to, or established under Subparagraph (b) and (c) of this Paragraph shall be in accordance with Chapter 7 (Cost Principles) of the Guam Procurement Regulations.

F. <u>SEVERABLE PROVISIONS.</u>

If any provision of this agreement shall be deemed by a court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid, then such provision shall be deemed stricken from the agreement and the agreement shall be enforced according to its valid and subsisting terms and provisions. The terms of this Contract shall control in the event of any conflict between this Contract and any other document incorporated or referenced herein.



Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority Aturidat Ginima' Yan Rinueban Siudat Guahan 117 Bien Venida Avenue, Sinajana, GU 96910 Phone: (671) 477-9851 · Fax: (671) 300-7565 · TTY: (671) 472-3701 Website: www.ghura.org



G. GOVERNING LAW AND VENUE.

The validity of any agreement entered into under this bid and any of its terms or provisions, as well as the rights and duties of the parties to this agreement, shall be governed by the laws of Guam. Moreover, any and all actions governing this agreement shall be brought in either the Guam Superior Court or the Guam District Court if applicable.

H. <u>EFFECTIVE DATE OF AGREEMENT.</u>

Any agreement under this Bid shall take effect upon the date said agreement is signed by the GHURA Executive Director (who shall sign last). Agreements under this provision include Purchase Orders in the absence of a formal written contract.

I. GOVERNMENT NOT LIABLE.

- 1. GHURA, its officers, agents, employees and governing board assumes no Liability for any accident or injury that may occur to the bidder, bidder's agents, employees, or to bidder's property while on the job or otherwise in route to or from the job during any travel required by the terms of this agreement.
- 2. GHURA, its officers, agents, employees and governing board shall not be liable to bidder for any work performed by the bidder prior to the written and signed approval of this Contract by the Executive Director for GHURA and by submitting a bid, the bidder expressly waives any and all claims for service performed in expectation of this agreement prior to its signature of the Executive Director.

J. ASSIGNMENT.

An assignment of any portion of the performance required under this Bid is not valid unless written approval is first obtained from GHURA. Requests for approval of the right to assign any portion of the contract or obligation, if awarded, must be made in writing and submitted with the bid. No other requests for assignment will be accepted.

K. <u>LIQUIDATED DAMAGES</u>.

By submitting a bid, the Bidder agrees to commence work on the date to be specified in a written "Notice to Proceed" from GHURA and to fully complete the project within the allotted time thereafter. In the event that the Bidder fails to complete the work called for in the bid, fails to provide the goods or services in the allotted time, then Bidder shall pay to GHURA 1/4 of 1% of the total bid price per day as liquidated damages for the non-performance as specified by the Guam Code Annotated. The liquidated damages herein are not a penalty, but rather a reasonable estimate by GHURA of the loss it would suffer as a result of non-performance. The contractor remains liable for damages caused other than by delay (GPR Section 6-101.09.1).



Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority Aturidat Ginima' Yan Rinueban Siudat Guahan 117 Bien Venida Avenue, Sinajana, GU 96910 Phone: (671) 477-9851 · Fax: (671) 300-7565 · TTY: (671) 472-3701 Website: www.ghura.org



L. CONTRACT DOCUMENTS.

It is hereby mutually agreed that the following list of instruments, plans, specifications and documents which are attached hereto, bound herewith or incorporated herein by reference shall constitute the Contract Documents, all of which are made a part hereof, and collectively evidence and constitute the Contract between the parties, hereto, and they are as fully a part of any Agreement resulting from this bid as if they were set out verbatim and in full therein, and are designated as follows:

- a. Invitation to Bid
- b. Instructions to Bidders
- c. AG Form-002 Affidavit Disclosing Ownership and Commissions
- d. AG Form-003 Affidavit re Non-Collusion
- e. AG Form-004 Affidavit re No Gratuities or Kickbacks
- f. AG Form-005 Affidavit re Ethical Standards
- g. AG Form-007 Affidavit re Contingent Fees
- h. 5369- Hud Form- Instructions to Bidders for contracts
- i. 5369-A- Hud Form- Representations, certifications, and other statements of bidders
- j. 5369-B- Hud Form- Instructions to Offerors Non-Construction
- k. 5370-C General Conditions for Non-Construction Contracts
- 1. Certification of Bidders Regarding Equal Employment Opportunity
- m. Bid and Performance Bond for Goods and Services
- n. Payment Bond (when applicable)
- o. Special Provisions
- p. Technical Specifications
- q. Plans (if any)
- r. Addenda/Amendments
- s. Answers to Questions (if GHURA determines they are applicable).

M. DISPUTES.

Except as otherwise specifically provided in this contract, all disputes concerning questions of fact arising under this bid shall be decided by the GHURA Executive Director whose decision shall be final and conclusive upon the parties thereto. In the meantime, the bidder shall diligently proceed with the work as directed. However, the final decision of the GHURA Executive Director is appealable to the Guam Public Auditor as provided under 5 G.C.A. § 5427(e).

N. CONTRACT ISSUED UNDER THIS BID IS BINDING.

It is agreed that any contract under this bid and all the Covenants hereof shall insure to the benefit of and binding upon GHURA and the bidder respectively and his parties, successors, assignees and legal representative. Neither GHURA nor the Bidder shall have the right to assign, transfer or sublet his interests or obligations hereunder without written consent of the other party.



Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority Aturidat Ginima' Yan Rinueban Siudat Guahan 117 Bien Venida Avenue, Sinajana, GU 96910 Phone: (671) 477-9851 · Fax: (671) 300-7565 · TTY: (671) 472-3701 Website: www.ghura.org



It is hereby mutually agreed by and between the parties hereto that no mechanic, contractor, subcontractor, material man or other person can or will contract for or in any other manner have or acquire any lien upon the binding or works covered by the contract, or the land upon which the same is situated.

O. <u>BIDDER'S RESPONSIBILITIES.</u>

The Bidder shall be responsible for the quality and workmanship of all services and materials furnished under this contract. The Bidder shall, without additional cost to GHURA, correct or revise all errors or deficiencies in his/her products or work.

GHURA's review, approval, acceptance of, and payment for goods, fee, or for services required under this contract, shall not be construed to operate as a waiver of any rights under this contract or of any cause of action arising out of the Bidder's failure of performance of this contract and the Bidder shall be and remain liable to the GHURA for all costs of any kind which may be incurred by GHURA as a result of the Bidder's negligent or erroneous performance of any of the services performed under this Bid. GHURA shall continue to remain liable for its own negligent acts and those of its employees and its failure to perform as provided under this agreement.

P. SCOPE OF AGREEMENT.

Any Agreement issued under this bid, and signed by the GHURA Executive Director (formal contract or Purchase Order) supersedes any and all other Agreements, either oral or in writing, between the parties hereto with respect to retaining the services of Bidder by GHURA and contains all of the covenants and terms between the parties with respect to such this project. Each party to this Agreement acknowledges that no representation, inducements, promises or agreements, orally or otherwise, have been made by any party, or anyone acting on behalf of any party which are not embodied herein, and that no other agreement, statement, or promise not contained in this Agreement and addenda will be effective only if it is in writing signed by the party to be charged. For the purposes of this paragraph and of the entire agreement, the signature of the Executive Director for the Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority (or his designee) is the only signature that will bind GHURA.

Q. CHANGE ORDERS.

By written order, at any time, and without notice to Bidder's surety, GHURA may, subject to all appropriate adjustments, make changes within the general scope of work of this Contract in any one or more of the following:

- 1. Drawings, designs or specifications, if the supplies or services to be furnished are to be specifically manufactured for GHURA in accordance therewith;
- 2. Method of shipping or packing; or
- 3. Place of delivery.

If any such change order increases or decreases the Bidder's cost of, or the time required for performance of any part of the work under this contract, whether or not changed by the order, an adjustment shall be



Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority Aturidat Ginima' Yan Rinueban Siudat Guahan 117 Bien Venida Avenue, Sinajana, GU 96910 Phone: (671) 477-9851 · Fax: (671) 300-7565 · TTY: (671) 472-3701 Website: www.ghura.org



made and the contract modified in writing accordingly. Any adjustment in contract price made pursuant to this clause shall be determined in accordance with the Price Adjustment Clause of this Contract.

Failure of the parties to agree to an adjustment shall not excuse the Bidder from proceeding with the Contract as changed, provided that GHURA promptly and duly make such provisional adjustments in payment or time for performance as may be reasonable. By proceeding with the work, the Bidder shall not be deemed to have prejudiced any claim for additional compensation, or an extension of time for completion.

Within thirty (30) days after receipt of a written change order, unless such period is extended by GHURA in writing, the Bidder shall file notice of intent to assert a claim for an adjustment. Later notification shall not bar the Bidder's claim unless GHURA is prejudiced by the delay in notification. No claim by the Bidder for an adjustment hereunder shall be allowed if notice is not given prior to final payment under this Contract.

In the absence of such a change order, nothing in this clause shall be deemed to restrict the Bidder's right to pursue a claim arising under the contract if pursued in accordance with the clause entitled "Claims Based on Acts or Omissions by GHURA" of this Contract.

R. STOP WORK ORDERS.

GHURA may by written order to the Bidder, at any time, and without notice to any surety, require the Bidder to stop all or any part of the work called for in the Contract. This order shall be for a specified period not exceeding ninety (90) days after the order is received by the Bidder, unless the parties agree to any longer period. Upon receipt of the order, the Bidder shall comply with its terms and take all reasonable steps to minimize the occurrence of costs allocable to the work covered by the order during the period of work stoppage. Before the stop work order expires, or within any further period to which the parties have agreed, GHURA shall either cancel the work order or terminate the work covered by the order as provided under the Termination for Default or Termination for Convenience Clauses contained in this contract.

If a stop work order issued under this clause is cancelled at any time during the period specified in the order, of the period of the order or any extension thereof expires, the Bidder shall have the right to resume work. An appropriate adjustment shall be made to the delivery schedule or Bidder only if: (a) the stop work order results in an increase in the time required for performance or the Bidder's cost; and (b) if the Bidder asserts a claim for such an adjustment within thirty (30) days after the end of the period of work stoppage; provided that, if GHURA decides that the facts justify such action, any such claim asserted may be received and acted upon at any time prior to final payment under this Contract. If a stop work order is not cancelled and the work covered by the order is terminated for default or convenience, the reasonable costs resulting from the stop work order shall be allowed pursuant to the price adjustment clause of this Contract.

Any stop work order issued relative to awards made under this solicitation will be subject to and in accordance with the provision of Section 6-101.04.3 of the Guam Procurement Regulations.



Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority Aturidat Ginima' Yan Rinueban Siudat Guahan 117 Bien Venida Avenue, Sinajana, GU 96910 Phone: (671) 477-9851 · Fax: (671) 300-7565 · TTY: (671) 472-3701



S. CLAIMS BASED ON ACTS OR OMISSIONS BY GHURA.

If any action or omission on the part of GHURA requiring performance changes within the scope of the contract constitutes the basis for a claim by the Bidder for additional compensation, damages, or an extension of time for completion, the Bidder shall continue with performance of the contract in compliance with the directions or orders of GHURA, but by so doing, the Bidder shall not be deemed to have prejudiced any claim for additional compensation, damages, or an extension of time for completion; provided:

- (a) the Bidder shall have given written notice to GHURA:
 - (i) prior to the commencement of the work involved, if at that time the Bidder knows of the occurrence of such action or omission;
 - (ii) within thirty (30) days after the Bidder knows of the occurrence of such action or omission, if the Bidder did not have such knowledge prior to the commencement of the work; or
- (iii) within such further time as may be allowed by the Procurement Officer in writing. This notice shall state that the Bidder regards the act or omission as a reason which may entitle the Bidder to additional compensation, damages, or an extension of time. The Procurement Officer or designee of such officer, upon receipt of such notice, may rescind such action, remedy such omission, or take such other steps as may be deemed advisable in the discretion of the Procurement Officer or designee of such officer.
- (b) the notice required by Subparagraph (a) of this Paragraph describes as clearly as practicable at the time the reasons why the Bidder believes that additional compensation, damages, or an extension of time may be remedies to which the Bidder is entitled; and
- (c) the Bidder maintains and, upon request, makes available to the Procurement Officer within a reasonable time, detailed records to the extent practicable, of the claimed additional costs or basis for an extension of time in connection with such changes.

Nothing herein contained, however, shall excuse the Bidder from compliance with any rules of law precluding any GHURA official or its Bidders from acting in collusion or bad faith in issuing or performing change orders which are clearly not within the scope of the contract.

Any adjustment in the contract price made pursuant to this clause shall be determined in accordance with the Price Adjustment Clause of this contract.

T. PRICE ADJUSTMENT CLAUSE.

Any adjustment in contract price pursuant to clauses in this contract shall be made in one or more of the following ways:

(a) by agreement on a fixed price adjustment before commencement of the pertinent performance or as soon thereafter as practicable;



Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority Aturidat Ginima' Yan Rinueban Siudat Guahan 117 Bien Venida Avenue, Sinajana, GU 96910 Phone: (671) 477-9851 · Fax: (671) 300-7565 · TTY: (671) 472-3701



(b) by unit prices specified in the contract or subsequently agreed upon;

IV. SPECIAL PROVISIONS

1. Bid and Performance Bond Requirements:

All bidders are required to submit bid security in the amount of **15%** of their total bid amount which must also indicate that the security is not only for a bid bond, <u>but also for performance under this Bid</u> as required by 5 G.C.A. 5312. Failure to submit a proper bid bond will cause the bid to be rejected.

As required by law, the bid security shall not be released upon award of the bid, but instead shall continue in full force and effect until after delivery of the supplies or services required by the contract awarded to the Bidder under the associated Invitation for Bid is completed to secure the faithful performance under this Bid (e.g., until warranty period has ended as any warranty is a service provided in conjunction with the delivery of goods).

THE BID/PERFORMANCE GUARANTEE MAY BE IN THE FORM OF:

- a. Cashier's Check or Certified Check
- b. Letter of Credit
- c. Surety Bond Valid only if accompanied by:
 - i. Current Certificate of Authority;
 - ii. Power of Attorney issued by the Surety to the Resident General Agent;
 - iii. Power of Attorney issued by two (2) major officers of the Surety to whoever is signing on their behalf
- **2**. **Performance Bond**: see Section 1 above.

3. Failure to Submit Required Documentation.

Failure by Bidder to submit the required information or data will be cause to declare the bidder as non-compliant with the bid. Any declaration of non-compliance shall be at the sole discretion of the Executive Director of the Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority.

4. <u>Cost:</u>

Total cost must include CIF and delivery *(see No. 5 below).

5. Delivery:

The vendor will be responsible for all costs and all risks associated with the provision of these goods until delivery is made and the items are formally accepted by GHURA. All goods shall be delivered to



Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority Aturidat Ginima' Yan Rinueban Siudat Guahan 117 Bien Venida Avenue, Sinajana, GU 96910 Phone: (671) 477-9851 · Fax: (671) 300-7565 · TTY: (671) 472-3701 Website: www.ghura.org



the Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority at Sinajana Office 117 Bien Venida Avenue, Sinajana GU 96910, Delivery time is 90 days from the date on the Notice to Proceed.

6. Warranty and Service:

/

- All vendors shall provide to GHURA the maximum period for the manufacturer's warranty and shall act as the manufacturer's agent on Guam for the purposes of processing any warranty claims or conducting warranty related repairs. GHURA shall not be required to address any warranty issues with the manufacturer and the successful vendor shall provide the interface for all warranty work to be covered.
- GHURA reserves the right to accept and/or reject any and all bids, to waive any defects, irregularities, or specification discrepancies and to award the bid in the best interest of Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority.

These specifications were approved by Elizabeth F. Napoli Executive Director, and hereby constitute the findings and determinations of the Executive Director.

28

Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority 117 Bien Venida Avenue Sinajana, GU 96910

BID BOND NO:

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that we the undersigned
(Name of Principal) as PRINCIPAL, and
SURETY
are held and firmly bound unto Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority, hereinafter called "GHURA", in the penal sum of
Dollars, (
THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION IS SUCH, that whereas, the Principal has submitted the accompanying bid, dated the, 20, for the
NOW THEREFORE, if the principal shall not withdraw said bond within the period specified therein after the opening of the same, or, if no period be specified, within sixty (60) days after the said opening, and shall within ten (10) days after the prescribed forms are presented to him for signature, enter into a written contract with Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority in accordance with the bid as accepted, and give bond with good and sufficient surety or sureties, as may be required, for the faithful performance and proper fulfillment of such contract; or in the event of the withdrawal of said bid within the period specified, or time specified, if the principal shall pay Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority, the difference between the amount specified in said bid and the amount for which Guam Housing and Urban Renewal Authority

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the above bounden parties have executed this instrument under their several seals this ______day of ______20__, the name and corporate seal of each corporate party being hereto affixed and

may procure the required work or supplies, or both, if the latter amount be in excess of the former, then the above obligation shall be void and of no effect,

otherwise to remain in full force and virtue.

these presents duly signed by its undersigned representatives, pursuant to authority of its governing body.

ATTEST:	Sole Proprietorship
	(Individual Principal Signature)
	(Business Address)
	(Name of Individual Principal Above)
	(Seal)
ATTESTED:	Corporation
	(Corporate Principal Signature)
	(Business Address)
	(Name of Corporate Principal Above)
	(Title)
	Affix Corporate Seal

ATTEST:	Surety Company
	(Corporate Surety Signature)
	Corporate Surety Signature)
	(Business Address)
	Name of Corporate Surety)
	(Title)
	Affix Corporate Seal
(Power of Attorney for person signing for St	urety Company must be attached to the Bond)
	E AS TO CORPORATE PRINCIPAL
Ι,	, certify that I am the
Secretary of the Corporation nam	nes as Principal in the within the bond; that " who signed the said bond on behalf of the
Principal was then	of said corporation; that I know his
signature, and his signature there	to is genuine; and that said bond was duly signed,
sealed, and attested to, for and in	behalf of said corporation by authority of its governing
body.	
	(Corporate Seal)

AFFIDAVIT DISCLOSING OWNERSHIP, INFLUENCE, COMMISSIONS AND CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

(Required by 5 GCA § 5233 as amended by P.L. 36-13 (4/9/2021))

CITY	/ OF) ss. FGUAM)			
ISLA	ND OF	GUAM)			
under (this A influer days p to disc	Guam's infidavit ince, commerceding lose any	Procurement Law for the purrequires all Bidders/Offerors missions, gratuities, kickback g the publication of this solid changes to the facts disclose Affidavit is awarded a contribution.	Offer/Proposal or responding to any method of sour pose of entering into a contract with the government of Prospective Contractors to make disclosures of as, and conflicts of interest occurring during the 3 citation and until award of a contract. This included herein throughout the solicitation process; and tract, the duty to disclose any changes to the face contract, including any extensions or renewals	ent of Guam, f ownership, 65 calendar ades the duty if the entity cts disclosed	
A.			tworn, depose and say that I am an authorized repretractor and that (please check and fill out all that a		
	[]	decisions are by, and all pro	ctive Contractor is an individual with a business lid fit is for, that same individual, with principal plac	e of business	
	[] The Bidder/Offeror/Prospective Contractor is a business or artificial potential (as defined in 1 GCA § 715 or 5 GCA §§ 5030(n) or 5233(b)), and is a sole proprieto owned entirely (100%) by, with print place of business street address being:			roprietorship	
[]		The Bidder/Offeror/Prospective Contractor is a business or artificial person (as defined in 1 GCA § 715 or 5 GCA §§ 5030(n) or 5233(b)), and is owned by the following multiple individuals. Note: owners of more than 10% are statutorily required to be listed below, but other owners of smaller percentage are encouraged to be listed as well.			
		Name of Owner	Principal Place of Business Street Address	% of Interest	

Commissions a	sing Ownership, Influen and Conflicts of Interest t Form 002 (Rev. 11/17/		
[]	Any more-than- per 5 GCA § 523	the more-than-10% owners listed above is a business of 25% owners of such a business or artificial person 3. Note: any less-than-25% owners of such a business of also be listed below.	are listed below
Name of >1	10% Owner Busine	ess or Artificial Person:	
Owner Busi Person (ners of the >10% ness or Artificial "Second Tier wner")	Owner's Principal Place of Business Street Address	% of Interest
Name of ot	her >10% Owner	Business or Artificial Person:	
>10% Own Artificial P	owners of the ner Business or Person ("Second Owner")	Owner's Principal Place of Business Street Address	% of Interest
such	Second Tier Own	er identified above is an artificial person, the natural or a per who have held more than 49% of the shares of ve Contractor (Third Tier Owners) are as follows [if non	or interest in the
Secon	nd Tier Owner Nam	e	
Nan	ne of Third Tier Ow	ner Principal Place of Business Street Address	% of Interest

C.	If the name of no natural person has been identified as an owner, or a Second or Third Tier Owner
	of the Bidder/Offeror/Prospective Contractor, please identify the name, position, address, and
	contact information of the natural person having the authority and responsibility for the
	Bid/Offer/Proposal/Prospective Contract, and the name of any natural person who has the authority
	and power to remove and replace the designated responsible person:

Name of Natural Person	Position	Street Address of Principal Place of Business	Phone Number, Email Address, and other Contact Information

the Bid/Offer/Prop (if none, please so	d/Prospective Contract for which this Affidavit is submittee):	usiness related are as fo
Name	Principal Place of Business Street Address	Amount Compen
who are also emp federal funds a Bid/Offer/Proposa	persons who have directly or indirectly participated in this es of the government of Guam or the government of the to be used in the payment of the contract ospective Contract for which this Affidavit is submitted,	United Starelated to
who are also emp federal funds a	tees of the government of Guam or the government of the to be used in the payment of the contract ospective Contract for which this Affidavit is submitted,	United Starelated to
who are also emp federal funds a Bid/Offer/Proposa none, please so sta Name Regardless of any	tees of the government of Guam or the government of the to be used in the payment of the contract rospective Contract for which this Affidavit is submitted,	United Starelated to are as follows to control to

///

Affidavit Disclosing Ownership, Influence, Commissions and Conflicts of Interest AG Procurement Form 002 (Rev. 11/17/2021)

NOTARY PUBLIC

My commission expires:

G. Until award of the contract, and throughout the term of any contract awarded to the Bidder/Offeror/Prospective Contractor represented herein, I agree to promptly make any disclosures not made previously and update changes in ownership, identities of owners and other required information, interests, compensation or conflicts of the persons required to be disclosed. I understand that failure to comply with this requirement shall constitute a material breach of contract. Н. I hereby declare under penalty of perjury under the laws of Guam that the foregoing is true and correct. (date) Executed on: _____ Signature of one of the following: Bidder/Offeror/Prospective Contractor, if a licensed individual Owner of sole proprietorship Bidder/Offeror/Prospective Contractor Partner, if the Bidder/Offeror/Prospective Contractor is a partnership Officer, if the Bidder/Offeror/Prospective Contractor is a corporation Subscribed and sworn to before me This day of , 20 .

AFFIDAVIT RE NON-COLLUSION

CITY OF)
ISLAND OF GUAM) SS.)
sworn, deposes and says that:	[state name of affiant signing below], being first dul
sworn, deposes and says that.	
1. The name of the o	fering company or individual is [state name of company
offeror has not colluded, conspired, of person, to put in a sham proposal or to directly or indirectly, sought by an apperson to fix the proposal price of of element of said proposal price, or of government of Guam or any other off any person interested in the proposed to the best of the knowledge of the us \$ 3126(b).	tation identified above is genuine and not collusive or a sham. The onnived or agreed, directly or indirectly, with any other offeror of the order o
	Signature of one of the following:
	Offeror, if the offeror is an individual; Partner, if the offeror is a partnership; Officer, if the offeror is a corporation.
Subscribed and sworn to before me	
this, 20	
NOTARY PUBLIC My commission expires	·

AFFIDAVIT RE GRATUITIES OR KICKBACKS

CITY OF)) cc
ISLAND OF GUAM) SS.)
first duly sworn, deposes and says that	[state name of affiant signing below], being at:
1. The name of the of	fering firm or individual is [state name of offeror company] Affiant is [state one
identified bid or proposal. 2. To the best of affiant representatives, agents, subcontractor gratuities and kickbacks set forth in 2	ther of the offeror, an officer of the offeror] making the foregoing 's knowledge, neither affiant, nor any of the offeror's officers, rs, or employees have violated, are violating the prohibition against 2 GAR Division 4 § 11107(e). Further, affiant promises, on behalf of ition against gratuities and kickbacks as set forth in 2 GAR
representatives, agents, subcontractor	's knowledge, neither affiant, nor any of the offeror's officers, is, or employees have offered, given or agreed to give, any government employee, any payment, gift, kickback, gratuity or offer of offeror's proposal.
	n behalf of myself as a representative of the offeror, and on behalf of agents, subcontractors, and employees.
	Signature of one of the following:
	Offeror, if the offeror is an individual; Partner, if the offeror is a partnership; Officer, if the offeror is a corporation.
Subscribed and sworn to before me	
this day of,	, 20
NOTARY PUBLIC My commission avaires	
My commission expires	
AG Procurement Form 004 (Jul. 12, 2010)	

AFFIDAVIT RE ETHICAL STANDARDS

CITY OF)	
) ss.	
ISLAND OF GUAM)	
		[state name of affiant signing below], being first
duly sworn, deposes and says tha	ıt:	
The affiant is		[state one of the following: the offeror, a
partner of the offeror, an officer of	of the offeror] ma	aking the foregoing identified bid or proposal. To the best
		cers, representatives, agents, subcontractors or employees
		rnment of Guam employee to breach any of the ethical
		1. Further, affiant promises that neither he or she, nor any
		r employee of offeror will knowingly influence any
These statements are made pursu		hical standards set forth in 5 GCA Chapter 5, Article 11.
These statements are made parsu	ant to 2 of the Di	vision 4 § 11105(b).
	-	Signature of one of the following:
	•	
		Offeror, if the offeror is an individual;
		Partner, if the offeror is a partnership;
		Officer, if the offeror is a corporation.
Subscribed and sworn to before r	ne	
this day of	, 20	
NOTARY PUBLIC		
My commission expires		

AFFIDAVIT RE CONTINGENT FEES

CITY OF)
ISLAND OF GUAM) SS.)
	[state name of affiant signing below], being first duly
sworn, deposes and says that:	
1. The name of the of	ffering company or individual is [state name of company]
company has not retained any pers	company's bid or proposal, to the best of my knowledge, the offering son or agency on a percentage, commission, or other contingent This statement is made pursuant to 2 GAR Division 4 11108(f).
company has not retained a person to agreement or understanding for a com of bona fide employees or bona fide	company's bid or proposal, to the best of my knowledge, the offering o solicit or secure a contract with the government of Guam upon an amission, percentage, brokerage, or contingent fee, except for retention established commercial selling agencies for the purpose of securing established to 2 GAR Division 4 11108(h).
	on behalf of myself as a representative of the offeror, and on behalf of , agents, subcontractors, and employees.
	Signature of one of the following:
	Signature of one of the following:
	Offeror, if the offeror is an individual; Partner, if the offeror is a partnership;
	Officer, if the offeror is a corporation.
Subscribed and sworn to before me	
this day of,	, 20
NOTARY PUBLIC	
My commission expires	,

U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development

Office of Public and Indian Housing

Instructions to Bidders for Contracts Public and Indian Housing Programs

Previous edition is obsolete form **HUD-5369** (10/2002)

Instructions to Bidders for Contracts

Public and Indian Housing Programs

Table of Contents

Cla	use	Page
1.	Bid Preparation and Submission	1
2.	Explanations and Interpretations to Prospective Bidders	1
3.	Amendments to Invitations for Bids	1
4.	Responsibility of Prospective Contractor	1
5.	Late Submissions, Modifications, and Withdrawal of Bid	s 1
6.	Bid Opening	2
7.	Service of Protest	2
8.	Contract Award	2
9.	Bid Guarantee	3
10.	Assurance of Completion	3
11.	Preconstruction Conference	3
12.	Indian Preference Requirements	3

1. Bid Preparation and Submission

- (a) Bidders are expected to examine the specifications, drawings, all instructions, and, if applicable, the construction site (see also the contract clause entitled **Site Investigation and Conditions Affecting the Work** of the *General Conditions of the Contract for Construction*). Failure to do so will be at the bidders' risk.
- (b) All bids must be submitted on the forms provided by the Public Housing Agency/Indian Housing Authority (PHA/IHA). Bidders shall furnish all the information required by the solicitation. Bids must be signed and the bidder's name typed or printed on the bid sheet and each continuation sheet which requires the entry of information by the bidder. Erasures or other changes must be initialed by the person signing the bid. Bids signed by an agent shall be accompanied by evidence of that agent's authority. (Bidders should retain a copy of their bid for their records.)
- (c) Bidders must submit as part of their bid a completed form HUD-5369-A, "Representations, Certifications, and Other Statements of Bidders."
- (d) All bid documents shall be sealed in an envelope which shall be clearly marked with the words "Bid Documents," the Invitation for Bids (IFB) number, any project or other identifying number, the bidder's name, and the date and time for receipt of bids.
- (e) If this solicitation requires bidding on all items, failure to do so will disqualify the bid. If bidding on all items is not required, bidders should insert the words "No Bid" in the space provided for any item on which no price is submitted.
- (f) Unless expressly authorized elsewhere in this solicitation, alternate bids will not be considered.
- (g) Unless expressly authorized elsewhere in this solicitation, bids submitted by telegraph or facsimile (fax) machines will not be considered.
- (h) If the proposed contract is for a Mutual Help project (as described in 24 CFR Part 905, Subpart E) that involves Mutual Help contributions of work, material, or equipment, supplemental information regarding the bid advertisement is provided as an attachment to this solicitation.

2. Explanations and Interpretations to Prospective Bidders

- (a) Any prospective bidder desiring an explanation or interpretation of the solicitation, specifications, drawings, etc., must request it at least 7 days before the scheduled time for bid opening. Requests may be oral or written. Oral requests must be confirmed in writing. The only oral clarifications that will be provided will be those clearly related to solicitation procedures, i.e., not substantive technical information. No other oral explanation or interpretation will be provided. Any information given a prospective bidder concerning this solicitation will be furnished promptly to all other prospective bidders as a written amendment to the solicitation, if that information is necessary in submitting bids, or if the lack of it would be prejudicial to other prospective bidders.
- (b) Any information obtained by, or provided to, a bidder other than by formal amendment to the solicitation shall not constitute a change to the solicitation.

3. Amendments to Invitations for Bids

- (a) If this solicitation is amended, then all terms and conditions which are not modified remain unchanged.
- (b) Bidders shall acknowledge receipt of any amendment to this solicitation (1) by signing and returning the amendment, (2) by identifying the amendment number and date on the bid form, or (3) by letter, telegram, or facsimile, if those methods are authorized in the solicitation. The PHA/IHA must receive acknowledgement by the time and at the place specified for receipt of bids. Bids which fail to acknowledge the bidder's receipt of any amendment will result in the rejection of the bid if the amendment(s) contained information which substantively changed the PHA's/IHA's requirements.
- (c) Amendments will be on file in the offices of the PHA/IHA and the Architect at least 7 days before bid opening.

4. Responsibility of Prospective Contractor

- (a) The PHA/IHA will award contracts only to responsible prospective contractors who have the ability to perform successfully under the terms and conditions of the proposed contract. In determining the responsibility of a bidder, the PHA/IHA will consider such matters as the bidder's:
 - (1) Integrity;
 - (2) Compliance with public policy;
 - (3) Record of past performance; and
 - (4) Financial and technical resources (including construction and technical equipment).
- (b) Before a bid is considered for award, the bidder may be requested by the PHA/IHA to submit a statement or other documentation regarding any of the items in paragraph (a) above. Failure by the bidder to provide such additional information shall render the bidder nonresponsible and ineligible for award.

5. Late Submissions, Modifications, and Withdrawal of Bids

- (a) Any bid received at the place designated in the solicitation after the exact time specified for receipt will not be considered unless it is received before award is made and it:
- (1) Was sent by registered or certified mail not later than the fifth calendar day before the date specified for receipt of offers (e.g., an offer submitted in response to a solicitation requiring receipt of offers by the 20th of the month must have been mailed by the 15th);
- (2) Was sent by mail, or if authorized by the solicitation, was sent by telegram or via facsimile, and it is determined by the PHA/IHA that the late receipt was due solely to mishandling by the PHA/IHA after receipt at the PHA/IHA; or
- (3) Was sent by U.S. Postal Service Express Mail Next Day Service Post Office to Addressee, not later than 5:00 p.m. at the place of mailing two working days prior to the date specified for receipt of proposals. The term "working days" excludes weekends and observed holidays.
- (b) Any modification or withdrawal of a bid is subject to the same conditions as in paragraph (a) of this provision.
- (c) The only acceptable evidence to establish the date of mailing of a late bid, modification, or withdrawal sent either by registered or certified mail is the U.S. or Canadian Postal Service postmark both on the envelope or wrapper and on the original receipt from the U.S. or Canadian Postal Service. Both postmarks must show a legible date or the bid, modification, or withdrawal shall be processed as if mailed late. "Postmark" means a printed, stamped, or otherwise placed impression (exclusive of a postage meter machine impression) that is readily identifiable without further action as having been supplied and affixed by employees of the U.S. or Canadian Postal Service on the date of mailing. Therefore, bidders should request the postal clerk to place a hand cancellation bull's-eye postmark on both the receipt and the envelope or wrapper.
- (d) The only acceptable evidence to establish the time of receipt at the PHA/IHA is the time/date stamp of PHA/IHA on the proposal wrapper or other documentary evidence of receipt maintained by the PHA/IHA.
- (e) The only acceptable evidence to establish the date of mailing of a late bid, modification, or withdrawal sent by Express Mail Next Day Service-Post Office to Addressee is the date entered by the post office receiving clerk on the "Express Mail Next Day Service-Post Office to Addressee" label and the postmark on both the envelope or wrapper and on the original receipt from the U.S. Postal Service. "Postmark" has the same meaning as defined in paragraph (c) of this provision, excluding postmarks of the Canadian Postal Service. Therefore, bidders should request the postal clerk to place a legible hand cancellation bull's eye postmark on both the receipt and Failure by a bidder to acknowledge receipt of the envelope or wrapper.
- (f) Notwithstanding paragraph (a) of this provision, a late modification of an otherwise successful bid that makes its terms more favorable to the PHA/IHA will be considered at any time it is received and may be accepted.
- (g) Bids may be withdrawn by written notice, or if authorized by this solicitation, by telegram (including mailgram) or facsimile machine transmission received at any time before the exact time set for opening of bids; provided that written confirmation of telegraphic or facsimile withdrawals over the signature of the bidder is mailed and postmarked prior to the specified bid opening time. A bid may be withdrawn in person by a bidder or its authorized representative if, before the exact time set for opening of bids, the identity of the person requesting withdrawal is established and the person signs a receipt for the bid.

6. Bid Opening

All bids received by the date and time of receipt specified in the solicitation will be publicly opened and read. The time and place of opening will be as specified in the solicitation. Bidders and other interested persons may be present.

7. Service of Protest

(a) Definitions. As used in this provision:

"Interested party" means an actual or prospective bidder whose direct economic interest would be affected by the award of the contract.

"Protest" means a written objection by an interested party to this solicitation or to a proposed or actual award of a contract pursuant to this solicitation.

(b) Protests shall be served on the Contracting Officer by obtaining written and dated acknowledgement from —

[Contracting Officer designate the official or location where a protest may be served on the Contracting Officer]

(c) All protests shall be resolved in accordance with the PHA's/IHA's protest policy and procedures, copies of which are maintained at the PHA/IHA.

8. Contract Award

- (a) The PHA/IHA will evaluate bids in response to this solicitation without discussions and will award a contract to the responsible bidder whose bid, conforming to the solicitation, will be most advantageous to the PHA/IHA considering only price and any price-related factors specified in the solicitation.
- (b) If the apparent low bid received in response to this solicitation exceeds the PHA's/IHA's available funding for the proposed contract work, the PHA/IHA may either accept separately priced items (see 8(e) below) or use the following procedure to determine contract award. The PHA/IHA shall apply in turn to each bid (proceeding in order from the apparent low bid to the high bid) each of the separately priced bid deductible items, if any, in their priority order set forth in this solicitation. If upon the application of the first deductible item to all initial bids, a new low bid is within the PHA's/IHA's available funding, then award shall be made to that bidder. If no bid is within the available funding amount, then the PHA/IHA shall apply the second deductible item. The PHA/IHA shall continue this process until an evaluated low bid, if any, is within the PHA's/IHA's available funding. If upon the application of all deductibles, no bid is within the PHA's/IHA's available funding, or if the solicitation does not request separately priced deductibles, the PHA/IHA shall follow its written policy and procedures in making any award under this solicitation.
- (c) In the case of tie low bids, award shall be made in accordance with the PHA's/IHA's written policy and procedures.
- (d) The PHA/IHA may reject any and all bids, accept other than the lowest bid (e.g., the apparent low bid is unreasonably low), and waive informalities or minor irregularities in bids received, in accordance with the PHA's/IHA's written policy and procedures.

- (e) Unless precluded elsewhere in the solicitation, the PHA/IHA may accept any item or combination of items bid.
- (f) The PHA/IHA may reject any bid as nonresponsive if it is materially unbalanced as to the prices for the various items of work to be performed. A bid is materially unbalanced when it is based on prices significantly less than cost for some work and prices which are significantly overstated for other work.
- (g) A written award shall be furnished to the successful bidder within the period for acceptance specified in the bid and shall result in a binding contract without further action by either party.

Bid Guarantee (applicable to construction and equipment contracts exceeding \$25,000)

All bids must be accompanied by a negotiable bid guarantee which shall not be less than five percent (5%) of the amount of the bid. The bid guarantee may be a certified check, bank draft, U.S. Government Bonds at par value, or a bid bond secured by a surety company acceptable to the U.S. Government and authorized to do business in the state where the work is to be performed. In the case where the work under the contract will be performed on an Indian reservation area, the bid guarantee may also be an irrevocable Letter of Credit (see provision 10, Assurance of Completion, below). Certified checks and bank drafts must be made payable to the order of the PHA/IHA. The bid guarantee shall insure the execution of the contract and the furnishing of a method of assurance of completion by the successful bidder as required by the solicitation. Failure to submit a bid guarantee with the bid shall result in the rejection of the bid. Bid guarantees submitted by unsuccessful bidders will be returned as soon as practicable after bid opening.

10. Assurance of Completion

- (a) Unless otherwise provided in State law, the successful bidder shall furnish an assurance of completion prior to the execution of any contract under this solicitation. This assurance may be [Contracting Officer check applicable items] —
- [] (1) a performance and payment bond in a penal sum of 100 percent of the contract price; or, as may be required or permitted by State law;
- [] (2) separate performance and payment bonds, each for 50 percent or more of the contract price;
- [] (3) a 20 percent cash escrow;
- [] (4) a 25 percent irrevocable letter of credit; or,
- [] (5) an irrevocable letter of credit for 10 percent of the total contract price with a monitoring and disbursements agreement with the IHA (applicable only to contracts awarded by an IHA under the Indian Housing Program).
- (b) Bonds must be obtained from guarantee or surety companies acceptable to the U.S. Government and authorized to do business in the state where the work is to be performed. Individual sureties will not be considered. U.S. Treasury Circular Number 570, published annually in the Federal Register, lists companies approved to act as sureties on bonds securing Government contracts, the maximum underwriting limits on each contract bonded, and the States in which the company is licensed to do business. Use of companies listed in this circular is mandatory. Copies of the circular may be downloaded on the U.S. Department of Treasury website http://www.fms.treas.gov/c570/index.html, or ordered for a minimum fee by contacting the Government Printing Office at (202) 512-2168.

- (c) Each bond shall clearly state the rate of premium and the total amount of premium charged. The current power of attorney for the person who signs for the surety company must be attached to the bond. The effective date of the power of attorney shall not precede the date of the bond. The effective date of the bond shall be on or after the execution date of the contract.
- (d) Failure by the successful bidder to obtain the required assurance of completion within the time specified, or within such extended period as the PHA/IHA may grant based upon reasons determined adequate by the PHA/IHA, shall render the bidder ineligible for award. The PHA/IHA may then either award the contract to the next lowest responsible bidder or solicit new bids. The PHA/IHA may retain the ineligible bidder's bid guarantee.

Preconstruction Conference (applicable to construction contracts)

After award of a contract under this solicitation and prior to the start of work, the successful bidder will be required to attend a preconstruction conference with representatives of the PHA/IHA and its architect/engineer, and other interested parties convened by the PHA/IHA. The conference will serve to acquaint the participants with the general plan of the construction operation and all other requirements of the contract (e.g., Equal Employment Opportunity, Labor Standards). The PHA/IHA will provide the successful bidder with the date, time, and place of the conference.

- 12. Indian Preference Requirements (applicable only if this solicitation is for a contract to be performed on a project for an Indian Housing Authority)
- (a) HUD has determined that the contract awarded under this solicitation is subject to the requirements of section 7(b) of the Indian Self-Determination and Education Assistance Act (25 U.S.C. 450e(b)). Section 7(b) requires that any contract or subcontract entered into for the benefit of Indians shall require that, to the greatest extent feasible
- (1) Preferences and opportunities for training and employment (other than core crew positions; see paragraph (h) below) in connection with the administration of such contracts or subcontracts be given to qualified "Indians." The Act defines "Indians" to mean persons who are members of an Indian tribe and defines "Indian tribe" to mean any Indian tribe, band, nation, or other organized group or community, including any Alaska Native village or regional or village corporation as defined in or established pursuant to the Alaska Native Claims Settlement Act, which is recognized as eligible for the special programs and services provided by the United States to Indians because of their status as Indians; and,
- (2) Preference in the award of contracts or subcontracts in connection with the administration of contracts be given to Indian organizations and to Indian-owned economic enterprises, as defined in section 3 of the Indian Financing Act of 1974 (25 U.S.C. 1452). That Act defines "economic enterprise" to mean any Indianowned commercial, industrial, or business activity established or organized for the purpose of profit, except that the Indian ownership must constitute not less than 51 percent of the enterprise; "Indian organization" to mean the governing body of any Indian tribe or entity established or recognized by such governing body; "Indian" to mean any person who is a member of any tribe, band, group, pueblo, or community which is recognized by the Federal Government as eligible for services from the Bureau of Indian Affairs and any "Native" as defined in the Alaska Native Claims Settlement Act: and Indian "tribe" to mean any Indian tribe, band, group, pueblo, or community including Native villages and Native groups (including

corporations organized by Kenai, Juneau, Sitka, and Kodiak) as defined in the Alaska Native Claims Settlement Act, which is recognized by the Federal Government as eligible for services from the Bureau of Indian Affairs.

- (b) (1) The successful Contractor under this solicitation shall comply with the requirements of this provision in awarding all subcontracts under the contract and in providing training and employment opportunities.
- (2) A finding by the IHA that the contractor, either (i) awarded a subcontract without using the procedure required by the IHA, (ii) falsely represented that subcontracts would be awarded to Indian enterprises or organizations; or, (iii) failed to comply with the contractor's employment and training preference bid statement shall be grounds for termination of the contract or for the assessment of penalties or other remedies.
- (c) If specified elsewhere in this solicitation, the IHA may restrict the solicitation to qualified Indian-owned enterprises and Indian organizations. If two or more (or a greater number as specified elsewhere in the solicitation) qualified Indian-owned enterprises or organizations submit responsive bids, award shall be made to the qualified enterprise or organization with the lowest responsive bid. If fewer than the minimum required number of qualified Indian-owned enterprises or organizations submit responsive bids, the IHA shall reject all bids and readvertise the solicitation in accordance with paragraph (d) below.
- (d) If the IHA prefers not to restrict the solicitation as described in paragraph (c) above, or if after having restricted a solicitation an insufficient number of qualified Indian enterprises or organizations submit bids, the IHA may advertise for bids from non-Indian as well as Indian-owned enterprises and Indian organizations. Award shall be made to the qualified Indian enterprise or organization with the lowest responsive bid if that bid is -
- (1) Within the maximum HUD-approved budget amount established for the specific project or activity for which bids are being solicited; and
- (2) No more than the percentage specified in 24 CFR 905.175(c) higher than the total bid price of the lowest responsive bid from any qualified bidder. If no responsive bid by a qualified Indian-owned economic enterprise or organization is within the stated range of the total bid price of the lowest responsive bid from any qualified enterprise, award shall be made to the bidder with the lowest bid.
- (e) Bidders seeking to qualify for preference in contracting or subcontracting shall submit proof of Indian ownership with their bids. Proof of Indian ownership shall include but not be limited to:
- (1) Certification by a tribe or other evidence that the bidder is an Indian. The IHA shall accept the certification of a tribe that an individual is a member.
- (2) Evidence such as stock ownership, structure, management, control, financing and salary or profit sharing arrangements of the enterprise.

- (f) (1) All bidders must submit with their bids a statement describing how they will provide Indian preference in the award of subcontracts. The specific requirements of that statement and the factors to used by the IHA in determining the statement's adequacy are included as an attachment to this solicitation. Any bid that fails to include the required statement shall be rejected as nonresponsive. The IHA may require that comparable statements be provided by subcontractors to the successful Contractor, and may require the Contractor to reject any bid or proposal by a subcontractor that fails to include the statement.
- (2) Bidders and prospective subcontractors shall submit a certification (supported by credible evidence) to the IHA in any instance where the bidder or subcontractor believes it is infeasible to provide Indian preference in subcontracting. The acceptance or rejection by the IHA of the certification shall be final. Rejection shall disqualify the bid from further consideration.
- (g) All bidders must submit with their bids a statement detailing their employment and training opportunities and their plans to provide preference to Indians in implementing the contract; and the number or percentage of Indians anticipated to be employed and trained. Comparable statements from all proposed subcontractors must be submitted. The criteria to be used by the IHA in determining the statement(s)'s adequacy are included as an attachment to this solicitation. Any bid that fails to include the required statement(s), or that includes a statement that does not meet minimum standards required by the IHA shall be rejected as nonresponsive.
- (h) Core crew employees. A core crew employee is an individual who is a bona fide employee of the contractor at the time the bid is submitted; or an individual who was not employed by the bidder at the time the bid was submitted, but who is regularly employed by the bidder in a supervisory or other key skilled position when work is available. Bidders shall submit with their bids a list of all core crew employees.
- (i) Preference in contracting, subcontracting, employment, and training shall apply not only on-site, on the reservation, or within the IHA's jurisdiction, but also to contracts with firms that operate outside these areas (e.g., employment in modular or manufactured housing construction facilities).
- (j) Bidders should contact the IHA to determine if any additional local preference requirements are applicable to this solicitation.
- (k) The IHA [] does [] does not [Contracting Officer check applicable box] maintain lists of Indian-owned economic enterprises and Indian organizations by specialty (e.g., plumbing, electrical, foundations), which are available to bidders to assist them in meeting their responsibility to provide preference in connection with the administration of contracts and subcontracts.

U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development

Office of Public and Indian Housing

Representations, Certifications, and Other Statements of Bidders Public and Indian Housing Programs

Previous edition is obsolete form **HUD-5369-A** (11/92)

Representations, Certifications, and Other Statements of Bidders

Public and Indian Housing Programs

Table of Contents

Cla	use	Pag
1.	Certificate of Independent Price Determination	1
2.	Contingent Fee Representation and Agreement	1
3.	Certification and Disclosure Regarding Payments to Influence Certain Federal Transactions	1
4.	Organizational Conflicts of Interest Certification	2
5.	Bidder's Certification of Eligibility	2
6.	Minimum Bid Acceptance Period	2
7.	Small, Minority, Women-Owned Business Concern Representation	2
8.	Indian-Owned Economic Enterprise and Indian Organization Representation	2
9.	Certification of Eligibility Under the Davis-Bacon Act	3
10.	Certification of Nonsegregated Facilities	3
11.	Clean Air and Water Certification	3
12.	Previous Participation Certificate	3
13.	Bidder's Signature	3

1. Certificate of Independent Price Determination

- (a) The bidder certifies that--
- (1) The prices in this bid have been arrived at independently, without, for the purpose of restricting competition, any consultation, communication, or agreement with any other bidder or competitor relating to (i) those prices, (ii) the intention to submit a bid, or (iii) the methods or factors used to calculate the prices offered;
- (2) The prices in this bid have not been and will not be knowingly disclosed by the bidder, directly or indirectly, to any other bidder or competitor before bid opening (in the case of a sealed bid solicitation) or contract award (in the case of a competitive proposal solicitation) unless otherwise required by law; and
- (3) No attempt has been made or will be made by the bidder to induce any other concern to submit or not to submit a bid for the purpose of restricting competition.
- (b) Each signature on the bid is considered to be a certification by the signatory that the signatory--
- (1) Is the person in the bidder's organization responsible for determining the prices being offered in this bid or proposal, and that the signatory has not participated and will not participate in any action contrary to subparagraphs (a)(l) through (a)(3) above; or
- (2) (i) Has been authorized, in writing, to act as agent for the following principals in certifying that those principals have not participated, and will not participate in any action contrary to subparagraphs (a)(I) through (a)(3) above.

full name of person(s) in the bidder's organization responsible for determining the prices offered in this bid or proposal, and the title of his or her position in the bidder's organization];

(ii) As an authorized agent, does certify that the principals named in subdivision (b)(2)(i) above have not participated, and will not participate, in any action contrary to subparagraphs (a)(1) through (a)(3) above; and

- (iii) As an agent, has not personally participated, and will not participate in any action contrary to subparagraphs (a)(1) through (a)(3) above.
- (c) If the bidder deletes or modifies subparagraph (a)2 above, the bidder must furnish with its bid a signed statement setting forth in detail the circumstances of the disclosure.
- [] [Contracting Officer check if following paragraph is applicable]
- (d) Non-collusive affidavit. (applicable to contracts for construction and equipment exceeding \$50,000)
- (1) Each bidder shall execute, in the form provided by the PHA/ IHA, an affidavit to the effect that he/she has not colluded with any other person, firm or corporation in regard to any bid submitted in response to this solicitation. If the successful bidder did not submit the affidavit with his/her bid, he/she must submit it within three (3) working days of bid opening. Failure to submit the affidavit by that date may render the bid nonresponsive. No contract award will be made without a properly executed affidavit.
- (2) A fully executed "Non-collusive Affidavit" $\ [\]$ is, $\ [\]$ is not included with the bid.

2. Contingent Fee Representation and Agreement

(a) Definitions. As used in this provision:

"Bona fide employee" means a person, employed by a bidder and subject to the bidder's supervision and control as to time, place, and manner of performance, who neither exerts, nor proposes to exert improper influence to solicit or obtain contracts nor holds out as being able to obtain any contract(s) through improper influence.

"Improper influence" means any influence that induces or tends to induce a PHA/IHA employee or officer to give consideration or to act regarding a PHA/IHA contract on any basis other than the merits of the matter.

- (b) The bidder represents and certifies as part of its bid that, except for full-time bona fide employees working solely for the bidder, the bidder:
- (1) [] has, [] has not employed or retained any person or company to solicit or obtain this contract; and
- (2) [] has, [] has not paid or agreed to pay to any person or company employed or retained to solicit or obtain this contract any commission, percentage, brokerage, or other fee contingent upon or resulting from the award of this contract.
- (c) If the answer to either (a)(1) or (a)(2) above is affirmative, the bidder shall make an immediate and full written disclosure to the PHA/IHA Contracting Officer.
- (d) Any misrepresentation by the bidder shall give the PHA/IHA the right to (1) terminate the contract; (2) at its discretion, deduct from contract payments the amount of any commission, percentage, brokerage, or other contingent fee; or (3) take other remedy pursuant to the contract.

3. Certification and Disclosure Regarding Payments to Influence Certain Federal Transactions (applicable to contracts exceeding \$100,000)

(a) The definitions and prohibitions contained in Section 1352 of title 31, United States Code, are hereby incorporated by reference in paragraph (b) of this certification.

- (b) The bidder, by signing its bid, hereby certifies to the best of his or her knowledge and belief as of December 23, 1989 that:
- (1) No Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress on his or her behalf in connection with the awarding of a contract resulting from this solicitation;
- (2) If any funds other than Federal appropriated funds (including profit or fee received under a covered Federal transaction) have been paid, or will be paid, to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress on his or her behalf in connection with this solicitation, the bidder shall complete and submit, with its bid, OMB standard form LLL, "Disclosure of Lobbying Activities;" and
- (3) He or she will include the language of this certification in all subcontracts at any tier and require that all recipients of subcontract awards in excess of \$100,000 shall certify and disclose accordingly.
- (c) Submission of this certification and disclosure is a prerequisite for making or entering into this contract imposed by section 1352, title 31, United States Code. Any person who makes an expenditure prohibited under this provision or who fails to file or amend the disclosure form to be filed or amended by this provision, shall be subject to a civil penalty of not less than \$10,000, and not more than \$100,000, for each such failure.
- (d) Indian tribes (except those chartered by States) and Indian organizations as defined in section 4 of the Indian Self-Determination and Education Assistance Act (25 U.S.C. 450B) are exempt from the requirements of this provision.

4. Organizational Conflicts of Interest Certification

The bidder certifies that to the best of its knowledge and belief and except as otherwise disclosed, he or she does not have any organizational conflict of interest which is defined as a situation in which the nature of work to be performed under this proposed contract and the bidder's organizational, financial, contractual, or other interests may, without some restriction on future activities:

- (a) Result in an unfair competitive advantage to the bidder; or,
- (b) Impair the bidder's objectivity in performing the contract work.
- [] In the absence of any actual or apparent conflict, I hereby certify that to the best of my knowledge and belief, no actual or apparent conflict of interest exists with regard to my possible performance of this procurement.

5. Bidder's Certification of Eligibility

- (a) By the submission of this bid, the bidder certifies that to the best of its knowledge and belief, neither it, nor any person or firm which has an interest in the bidder's firm, nor any of the bidder's subcontractors, is ineligible to:
- (1) Be awarded contracts by any agency of the United States Government, HUD, or the State in which this contract is to be performed; or,
 - (2) Participate in HUD programs pursuant to 24 CFR Part 24.
- (b) The certification in paragraph (a) above is a material representation of fact upon which reliance was placed when making award. If it is later determined that the bidder knowingly rendered an erroneous certification, the contract may be terminated for default, and the bidder may be debarred or suspended from participation in HUD programs and other Federal contract programs.

6. Minimum Bid Acceptance Period

- (a) "Acceptance period," as used in this provision, means the number of calendar days available to the PHA/IHA for awarding a contract from the date specified in this solicitation for receipt of bids.
- (b) This provision supersedes any language pertaining to the acceptance period that may appear elsewhere in this solicitation.
- (c) The PHA/IHA requires a minimum acceptance period of [Contracting Officer insert time period] calendar days.
- (d) In the space provided immediately below, bidders may specify a longer acceptance period than the PHA's/IHA's minimum requirement. The bidder allows the following acceptance period: calendar days.
- (e) A bid allowing less than the PHA's/IHA's minimum acceptance period will be rejected.
- (f) The bidder agrees to execute all that it has undertaken to do, in compliance with its bid, if that bid is accepted in writing within (1) the acceptance period stated in paragraph (c) above or (2) any longer acceptance period stated in paragraph (d) above.

7. Small, Minority, Women-Owned Business Concern Representation

The bidder represents and certifies as part of its bid/ offer that it -(a) [] is, [] is not a small business concern. "Small business concern," as used in this provision, means a concern, including its affiliates, that is independently owned and operated, not dominant in the field of operation in which it is bidding, and qualified as a small business under the criteria and size standards in 13 CFR 121.

(b) []is, []is not a women-owned business enterprise. "Women-owned business enterprise," as used in this provision, means a business that is at least 51 percent owned by a woman or women who are U.S. citizens and who also control and operate the business.

(c) [] is, [] is not a minority business enterprise. "Minority business enterprise," as used in this provision, means a business which is at least 51 percent owned or controlled by one or more minority group members or, in the case of a publicly owned business, at least 51 percent of its voting stock is owned by one or more minority group members, and whose management and daily operations are controlled by one or more such individuals. For the purpose of this definition, minority group members are:

(Check the block applicable to you)

Black Americans	[] Asian Pacific Americans
[] Hispanic Americans	[] Asian Indian Americans
[] Native Americans	[] Hasidic Jewish Americans

8. Indian-Owned Economic Enterprise and Indian Organization Representation (applicable only if this solicitation is for a contract to be performed on a project for an Indian Housing Authority)

The bidder represents and certifies that it:

- (a) [] is, [] is not an Indian-owned economic enterprise. "Economic enterprise," as used in this provision, means any commercial, industrial, or business activity established or organized for the purpose of profit, which is at least 51 percent Indian owned. "Indian," as used in this provision, means any person who is a member of any tribe, band, group, pueblo, or community which is recognized by the Federal Government as eligible for services from the Bureau of Indian Affairs and any "Native" as defined in the Alaska Native Claims Settlement Act.
- (b) [] is, [] is not an Indian organization. "Indian organization," as used in this provision, means the governing body of any Indian tribe or entity established or recognized by such governing body. Indian "tribe" means any Indian tribe, band, group, pueblo, or

community including Native villages and Native groups (including corporations organized by Kenai, Juneau, Sitka, and Kodiak) as defined in the Alaska Native Claims Settlement Act, which is recognized by the Federal Government as eligible for services from the Bureau of Indian Affairs.

9. Certification of Eligibility Under the Davis-Bacon Act (applicable to construction contracts exceeding \$2,000)

- (a) By the submission of this bid, the bidder certifies that neither it nor any person or firm who has an interest in the bidder's firm is a person or firm ineligible to be awarded contracts by the United States Government by virtue of section 3(a) of the Davis-Bacon Act or 29 CFR 5.12(a)(1).
- (b) No part of the contract resulting from this solicitation shall be subcontracted to any person or firm ineligible to be awarded contracts by the United States Government by virtue of section 3(a) of the Davis-Bacon Act or 29 CFR 5.12(a)(1).
- (c) The penalty for making false statements is prescribed in the U. S. Criminal Code, 18 U.S.C. 1001.

Certification of Nonsegregated Facilities (applicable to contracts exceeding \$10,000)

- (a) The bidder's attention is called to the clause entitled **Equal Employment Opportunity** of the General Conditions of the Contract for Construction.
- (b) "Segregated facilities," as used in this provision, means any waiting rooms, work areas, rest rooms and wash rooms, restaurants and other eating areas, time clocks, locker rooms and other storage or dressing areas, parking lots, drinking fountains, recreation or entertainment areas, transportation, and housing facilities provided for employees, that are segregated by explicit directive or are in fact segregated on the basis of race, color, religion, or national origin because of habit, local custom, or otherwise.
- (c) By the submission of this bid, the bidder certifies that it does not and will not maintain or provide for its employees any segregated facilities at any of its establishments, and that it does not and will not permit its employees to perform their services at any location under its control where segregated facilities are maintained. The bidder agrees that a breach of this certification is a violation of the Equal Employment Opportunity clause in the contract.
- (d) The bidder further agrees that (except where it has obtained identical certifications from proposed subcontractors for specific time periods) prior to entering into subcontracts which exceed \$10,000 and are not exempt from the requirements of the Equal Employment Opportunity clause, it will:
- (1) Obtain identical certifications from the proposed subcontractors;
 - (2) Retain the certifications in its files; and
- (3) Forward the following notice to the proposed subcontractors (except if the proposed subcontractors have submitted identical certifications for specific time periods):

Notice to Prospective Subcontractors of Requirement for Certifications of Nonsegregated Facilities

A Certification of Nonsegregated Facilities must be submitted before the award of a subcontract exceeding \$10,000 which is not exempt from the provisions of the Equal Employment Opportunity clause of the prime contract. The certification may be submitted either for each subcontract or for all subcontracts during a period (i.e., quarterly, semiannually, or annually).

Note: The penalty for making false statements in bids is prescribed in 18 U.S.C. 1001.

11. Clean Air and Water Certification (applicable to contracts exceeding \$100,000)

The bidder certifies that:

- (a) Any facility to be used in the performance of this contract [] is, [] is not listed on the Environmental Protection Agency List of Violating Facilities:
- (b) The bidder will immediately notify the PHA/IHA Contracting Officer, before award, of the receipt of any communication from the Administrator, or a designee, of the Environmental Protection Agency, indicating that any facility that the bidder proposes to use for the performance of the contract is under consideration to be listed on the EPA List of Violating Facilities; and,
- (c) The bidder will include a certification substantially the same as this certification, including this paragraph (c), in every nonexempt subcontract.
- **12. Previous Participation Certificate** (applicable to construction and equipment contracts exceeding \$50,000)
- (a) The bidder shall complete and submit with his/her bid the Form HUD-2530, "Previous Participation Certificate." If the successful bidder does not submit the certificate with his/her bid, he/she must submit it within three (3) working days of bid opening. Failure to submit the certificate by that date may render the bid nonresponsive. No contract award will be made without a properly executed certificate.
- (b) A fully executed "Previous Participation Certificate"[] is, [] is not included with the bid.

13. Bidder's Signature

The bidder hereby certifies that the information contained in these certifications and representations is accurate, complete, and current.

(Signature and Date)		
(Typed or Printed Name)		
(Title)	 	
(Company Name)		
(Company Address)		

Instructions to Offerors Non-Construction

U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development Office of Public and Indian Housing



-03291 -

1. Preparation of Offers

- (a) Offerors are expected to examine the statement of work, the proposed contract terms and conditions, and all instructions. Failure to do so will be at the offeror's risk.
- (b) Each offeror shall furnish the information required by the solicitation. The offeror shall sign the offer and print or type its name on the cover sheet and each continuation sheet on which it makes an entry. Erasures or other changes must be initialed by the person signing the offer. Offers signed by an agent shall be accompanied by evidence of that agent's authority, unless that evidence has been previously furnished to the HA.
- (c) Offers for services other than those specified will not be considered.

2. Submission of Offers

- (a) Offers and modifications thereof shall be submitted in sealed envelopes or packages (1) addressed to the office specified in the solicitation, and (2) showing the time specified for receipt, the solicitation number, and the name and address of the offeror.
- (b) Telegraphic offers will not be considered unless authorized by the solicitation; however, offers may be modified by written or telegraphic notice.
- (c) Facsimile offers, modifications or withdrawals will not be considered unless authorized by the solicitation.

3. Amendments to Solicitations

- (a) If this solicitation is amended, then all terms and conditions which are not modified remain unchanged.
- (b) Offerors shall acknowledge receipt of any amendments to this solicitation by
 - (1) signing and returning the amendment;
 - (2) identifying the amendment number and date in the space provided for this purpose on the form for submitting an offer,
 - (3) letter or telegram, or
 - (4) facsimile, if facsimile offers are authorized in the solicitation. The HA/HUD must receive the acknowledgment by the time specified for receipt of offers.

4. Explanation to Prospective Offerors

Any prospective offeror desiring an explanation or interpretation of the solicitation, statement of work, etc., must request it in writing soon enough to allow a reply to reach all prospective offerors before the submission of their offers. Oral explanations or instructions given before the award of the contract will not be binding. Any information given to a prospective offeror concerning a solicitation will be furnished promptly to all other prospective offerors as an amendment of the solicitation, if that information is necessary in submitting offers or if the lack of it would be prejudicial to any other prospective offerors.

5. Responsibility of Prospective Contractor

- (a) The HA shall award a contract only to a responsible prospective contractor who is able to perform successfully under the terms and conditions of the proposed contract. To be determined responsible, a prospective contractor must -
 - (1) Have adequate financial resources to perform the contract, or the ability to obtain them;

- (2) Have a satisfactory performance record;
- (3) Have a satisfactory record of integrity and business ethics:
- (4) Have a satisfactory record of compliance with public policy (e.g., Equal Employment Opportunity); and
- (5) Not have been suspended, debarred, or otherwise determined to be ineligible for award of contracts by the Department of Housing and Urban Development or any other agency of the U.S. Government. Current lists of ineligible contractors are available for inspection at the HA/HUD.
- (b) Before an offer is considered for award, the offeror may be requested by the HA to submit a statement or other documentation regarding any of the foregoing requirements. Failure by the offeror to provide such additional information may render the offeror ineligible for award.

6. Late Submissions, Modifications, and Withdrawal of Offers

- (a) Any offer received at the place designated in the solicitation after the exact time specified for receipt will not be considered unless it is received before award is made and it -
 - (1) Was sent by registered or certified mail not later than the fifth calendar day before the date specified for receipt of offers (e.g., an offer submitted in response to a solicitation requiring receipt of offers by the 20th of the month must have been mailed by the 15th);
 - (2) Was sent by mail, or if authorized by the solicitation, was sent by telegram or via facsimile, and it is determined by the HA/ HUD that the late receipt was due solely to mishandling by the HA/HUD after receipt at the HA;
 - (3) Was sent by U.S. Postal Service Express Mail Next Day Service - Post Office to Addressee, not later than 5:00 p.m. at the place of mailing two working days prior to the date specified for receipt of proposals. The term "working days" excludes weekends and U.S. Federal holidays; or
 - (4) Is the only offer received.
- (b) Any modification of an offer, except a modification resulting from the HA's request for "best and final" offer (if this solicitation is a request for proposals), is subject to the same conditions as in subparagraphs (a)(1), (2), and (3) of this provision.
- (c) A modification resulting from the HA's request for "best and final" offer received after the time and date specified in the request will not be considered unless received before award and the late receipt is due solely to mishandling by the HA after receipt at the HA.
- (d) The only acceptable evidence to establish the date of mailing of a late offer, modification, or withdrawal sent either by registered or certified mail is the U.S. or Canadian Postal Service postmark both on the envelope or wrapper and on the original receipt from the U.S. or Canadian Postal Service. Both postmarks must show a legible date or the offer, modification, or withdrawal shall be processed as if mailed late. "Postmark" means a printed, stamped, or otherwise placed impression (exclusive of a postage meter machine impression) that is readily identifiable without further action as having been supplied and affixed by employees of the U.S. or Canadian Postal Service on the date of mailing. Therefore, offerors should request the postal clerk to place a hand cancellation bull's-eye postmark on both the receipt and the envelope or wrapper.
- (e) The only acceptable evidence to establish the time of receipt at the HA is the time/date stamp of HA on the offer wrapper or other documentary evidence of receipt maintained by the HA.

- (f) The only acceptable evidence to establish the date of mailing of a late offer, modification, or withdrawal sent by Express Mail Next Day Service-Post Office to Addressee is the date entered by the post office receiving clerk on the "Express Mail Next Day Service-Post Office to Addressee" label and the postmark on both the envelope or wrapper and on the original receipt from the U.S. Postal Service. "Postmark" has the same meaning as defined in paragraph (c) of this provision, excluding postmarks of the Canadian Postal Service. Therefore, offerors should request the postal clerk to place a legible hand cancellation bull's eye postmark on both the receipt and the envelope or wrapper.
- (g) Notwithstanding paragraph (a) of this provision, a late modification of an otherwise successful offer that makes its terms more favorable to the HA will be considered at any time it is received and may be accepted.
- (h) If this solicitation is a request for proposals, proposals may be withdrawn by written notice, or if authorized by this solicitation, by telegram (including mailgram) or facsimile machine transmission received at any time before award. Proposals may be withdrawn in person by a offeror or its authorized representative if the identity of the person requesting withdrawal is established and the person signs a receipt for the offer before award. If this solicitation is an invitation for bids, bids may be withdrawn at any time prior to bid opening.

7. Contract Award

- (a) The HA will award a contract resulting from this solicitation to the responsible offeror whose offer conforming to the solicitation will be most advantageous to the HA, cost or price and other factors, specified elsewhere in this solicitation, considered.
- (b) The HA may
 - (1) reject any or all offers if such action is in the HA's interest,
 - (2) accept other than the lowest offer,
 - (3) waive informalities and minor irregularities in offers received, and (4) award more than one contract for all or part of the requirements stated.
- (c) If this solicitation is a request for proposals, the HA may award a contract on the basis of initial offers received, without discussions. Therefore, each initial offer should contain the offeror's best terms from a cost or price and technical standpoint.

- (d) A written award or acceptance of offer mailed or otherwise furnished to the successful offeror within the time for acceptance specified in the offer shall result in a binding contract without further action by either party. If this solicitation is a request for proposals, before the offer's specified expiration time, the HA may accept an offer, whether or not there are negotiations after its receipt, unless a written notice of withdrawal is received before award. Negotiations conducted after receipt of an offer do not constitute a rejection or counteroffer by the HA.
- (e) Neither financial data submitted with an offer, nor representations concerning facilities or financing, will form a part of the resulting contract.

8. Service of Protest

Any protest against the award of a contract pursuant to this solicitation shall be served on the HA by obtaining written and dated acknowledgment of receipt from the HA at the address shown on the cover of this solicitation. The determination of the HA with regard to such protest or to proceed to award notwithstanding such protest shall be final unless appealed by the protestor.

9. Offer Submission

Offers shall be submitted as follows and shall be enclosed in a sealed envelope and addressed to the office specified in the solicitation. The proposal shall show the hour and date specified in the solicitation for receipt, the solicitation number, and the name and address of the offeror, on the face of the envelope.

It is very important that the offer be properly identified on the face of the envelope as set forth above in order to insure that the date and time of receipt is stamped on the face of the offer envelope. Receiving procedures are: date and time stamp those envelopes identified as proposals and deliver them immediately to the appropriate contracting official, and only date stamp those envelopes which do not contain identification of the contents and deliver them to the appropriate procuring activity only through the routine mail delivery procedure.

[Describe bid or proposal preparation instructions here:]

General Conditions for Non-Construction Contracts

Section I — (With or without Maintenance Work)

U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development

Office of Public and Indian Housing
Office of Labor Relations
OMB Approval No. 2577-0157 (excl. 11/30/2023)

Public Reporting Burden for this collection of information is estimated to average one hour per response, including the time for reviewing instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing the collection of information. HUD may not conduct or sponsor, and an applicant is not required to respond to a collection of information unless it displays a currently valid OMB control number.

Applicability. This form HUD-5370-C has 2 Sections. These Sections must be inserted into non-construction contracts as described below:

- Non-construction contracts (without maintenance) greater than \$250,000 - use Section I;
- Maintenance contracts (including nonroutine maintenance as defined at 24 CFR 905.100) greater than \$2,000 but not more than \$250,000 - use Section II; and
- Maintenance contracts (including nonroutine maintenance), greater than \$250,000 — use Sections I and II.

Section I - Clauses for All Non-Construction Contracts greater than \$250,000

1. Definitions

The following definitions are applicable to this contract:

- (a) "Authority or Housing Authority (HA)" means the Housing Authority.
- (b) "Contract" means the contract entered into between the Authority and the Contractor. It includes the contract form, the Certifications and Representations, these contract clauses, and the scope of work. It includes all formal changes to any of those documents by addendum, Change Order, or other modification.
- (c) "Contractor" means the person or other entity entering into the contract with the Authority to perform all of the work required under the contract.
- (d) "Day" means calendar days, unless otherwise stated.
- (e) "HUD" means the Secretary of Housing and Urban development, his delegates, successors, and assigns, and the officers and employees of the United States Department of Housing and Urban Development acting for and on behalf of the Secretary.

2. Changes

- (a) The HA may at any time, by written order, and without notice to the sureties, if any, make changes within the general scope of this contract in the services to be performed or supplies to be delivered.
- (b) If any such change causes an increase or decrease in the hourly rate, the not-to-exceed amount of the contract, or the time required for performance of any part of the work under this contract, whether or not changed by the order, or otherwise affects the conditions of this contract, the HA shall make an equitable adjustment in the not-to-exceed amount, the hourly rate, the delivery schedule, or other affected terms, and shall modify the contract accordingly.
- (c) The Contractor must assert its right to an equitable adjustment under this clause within 30 days from the date of receipt of the written order. However, if the HA decides that the facts justify it, the HA may receive and act upon a

- proposal submitted before final payment of the contract.
- (d) Failure to agree to any adjustment shall be a dispute under clause Disputes, herein. However, nothing in this clause shall excuse the Contractor from proceeding with the contract as changed.
- (e) No services for which an additional cost or fee will be charged by the Contractor shall be furnished without the prior written consent of the HA.

3. Termination for Convenience and Default

- (a) The HA may terminate this contract in whole, or from time to time in part, for the HA's convenience or the failure of the Contractor to fulfill the contract obligations (default). The HA shall terminate by delivering to the Contractor a written Notice of Termination specifying the nature, extent, and effective date of the termination. Upon receipt of the notice, the Contractor shall: (i) immediately discontinue all services affected (unless the notice directs otherwise); and (ii) deliver to the HA all information, reports, papers, and other materials accumulated or generated in performing this contract, whether completed or in process.
- (b) If the termination is for the convenience of the HA, the HA shall be liable only for payment for services rendered before the effective date of the termination.
- (c) If the termination is due to the failure of the Contractor to fulfill its obligations under the contract (default), the HA may (i) require the Contractor to deliver to it, in the manner and to the extent directed by the HA, any work as described in subparagraph (a)(ii) above, and compensation be determined in accordance with the Changes clause, paragraph 2, above; (ii) take over the work and prosecute the same to completion by contract or otherwise, and the Contractor shall be liable for any additional cost incurred by the HA; (iii) withhold any payments to the Contractor, for the purpose of off-set or partial payment, as the case may be, of amounts owed to the HA by the Contractor.
- (d) If, after termination for failure to fulfill contract obligations (default), it is determined that the Contractor had not failed, the termination shall be deemed to have been effected for the convenience of the HA, and the Contractor shall been titled to payment as described in paragraph (b) above.
- (e) Any disputes with regard to this clause are expressly made subject to the terms of clause titled Disputes herein.

4. Examination and Retention of Contractor's Records

(a) The HA, HUD, or Comptroller General of the United States, or any of their duly authorized representatives shall, until 3 years after final payment under this contract, have access to and the right to examine any of the Contractor's directly pertinent books, documents, papers, or other records involving transactions related to this contract for the purpose of making audit, examination, excerpts, and transcriptions.

- (b) The Contractor agrees to include in first-tier subcontracts under this contract a clause substantially the same as paragraph (a) above. "Subcontract," as used in this clause, excludes purchase orders not exceeding \$10,000.
- (c) The periods of access and examination in paragraphs (a) and (b) above for records relating to:
 - (i) appeals under the clause titled Disputes;
 - (ii) litigation or settlement of claims arising from
 - the performance of this contract; or,
 - (iii) costs and expenses of this contract to which the HA, HUD, or Comptroller General or any of their duly authorized representatives has taken exception shall continue until disposition of such appeals, litigation, claims, or exceptions.

5. Rights in Data (Ownership and Proprietary Interest)

The HA shall have exclusive ownership of, all proprietary interest in, and the right to full and exclusive possession of all information, materials and documents discovered or produced by Contractor pursuant to the terms of this Contract, including but not limited to reports, memoranda or letters concerning the research and reporting tasks of this Contract.

6. Energy Efficiency

The contractor shall comply with all mandatory standards and policies relating to energy efficiency which are contained in the energy conservation plan issued in compliance with the Energy Policy and Conservation Act (Pub.L. 94-163) for the State in which the work under this contract is performed.

7. Disputes

- (a) All disputes arising under or relating to this contract, except for disputes arising under clauses contained in Section 111, Labor Standards Provisions, including any claims for damages for the alleged breach there of which are not disposed of by agreement, shall be resolved under this clause.
- (b) All claims by the Contractor shall be made in writing and submitted to the HA. A claim by the HA against the Contractor shall be subject to a written decision by the HA.
- (c) The HA shall, with reasonable promptness, but in no event in no more than 60 days, render a decision concerning any claim hereunder. Unless the Contractor, within 30 days after receipt of the HA's decision, shall notify the HA in writing that it takes exception to such decision, the decision shall be final and conclusive.
- (d) Provided the Contractor has (i) given the notice within the time stated in paragraph (c) above, and (ii) excepted its claim relating to such decision from the final release, and (iii) brought suit against the HA not later than one year after receipt of final payment, or if final payment has not been made, not later than one year after the Contractor has had a reasonable time to respond to a written request by the HA that it submit a final voucher and release, whichever is earlier, then the HA's decision shall not be final or conclusive, but the dispute shall be determined on the merits by a court of competent jurisdiction.
- (e) The Contractor shall proceed diligently with performance of this contract, pending final resolution of any request for relief, claim, appeal, or action arising under the contract, and comply with any decision of the HA.

8. Contract Termination; Debarment

A breach of these Contract clauses may be grounds for termination of the Contract and for debarment or denial of participation in HUD programs as a Contractor and a subcontractor as provided in 24 CFR Part 24.

9. Assignment of Contract

The Contractor shall not assign or transfer any interest in this contract; except that claims for monies due or to become due from the HA under the contract may be assigned to a bank, trust company, or other financial institution. If the Contractor is a partnership, this contract shall inure to the benefit of the surviving or remaining member(s) of such partnership approved by the HA.

10. Certificate and Release

Prior to final payment under this contract, or prior to settlement upon termination of this contract, and as a condition precedent thereto, the Contractor shall execute and deliver to the HA a certificate and release, in a form acceptable to the HA, of all claims against the HA by the Contractor under and by virtue of this contract, other than such claims, if any, as may be specifically excepted by the Contractor in stated amounts set forth therein.

11. Organizational Conflicts of Interest

- (a) The Contractor warrants that to the best of its knowledge and belief and except as otherwise disclosed, it does not have any organizational conflict of interest which is defined as a situation in which the nature of work under this contract and a contractor's organizational, financial, contractual or other interests are such that:
 - Award of the contract may result in an unfair competitive advantage; or
 - () The Contractor's objectivity in performing the contract work may be impaired.
- (b) The Contractor agrees that if after award it discovers an organizational conflict of interest with respect to this contract or any task/delivery order under the contract, he or she shall make an immediate and full disclosure in writing to the Contracting Officer which shall include a description of the action which the Contractor has taken or intends to take to eliminate or neutralize the conflict. The HA may, however, terminate the contract or task/delivery order for the convenience of the HA if it would be in the best interest of the HA.
- (c) In the event the Contractor was aware of an organizational conflict of interest before the award of this contract and intentionally did not disclose the conflict to the Contracting Officer, the HA may terminate the contract for default.
- (d) The terms of this clause shall be included in all subcontracts and consulting agreements wherein the work to be performed is similar to the service provided by the prime Contractor. The Contractor shall include in such subcontracts and consulting agreements any necessary provisions to eliminate or neutralize conflicts of interest.

12. Inspection and Acceptance

(a) The HA has the right to review, require correction, if necessary, and accept the work products produced by the Contractor. Such review(s) shall be carried out within 30 days so as to not impede the work of the Contractor. Any

- product of work shall be deemed accepted as submitted if the HA does not issue written comments and/or required corrections within 30 days from the date of receipt of such product from the Contractor.
- (b) The Contractor shall make any required corrections promptly at no additional charge and return a revised copy of the product to the HA within 7 days of notification or a later date if extended by the HA.
- (c) Failure by the Contractor to proceed with reasonable promptness to make necessary corrections shall be a default. If the Contractor's submission of corrected work remains unacceptable, the HA may terminate this contract (or the task order involved) or reduce the contract price or cost to reflect the reduced value of services received.

13. Interest of Members of Congress

No member of or delegate to the Congress of the United States of America or Resident Commissioner shall be admitted to any share or part of this contract or to any benefit to arise there from, but this provision shall not be construed to extend to this contract if made with a corporation for its general benefit.

14. Interest of Members, Officers, or Employees and Former Members, Officers, or Employees

No member, officer, or employee of the HA, no member of the governing body of the locality in which the project is situated, no member of the governing body in which the HA was activated, and no other pubic official of such locality or localities who exercises any functions or responsibilities with respect to the project, shall, during his or her tenure, or for one year thereafter, have any interest, direct or indirect, in this contract or the proceeds thereof.

15. Limitation on Payments to Influence Certain Federal Transactions

(a) Definitions. As used in this clause:

"Agency", as defined in 5 U.S.C. 552(f), includes Federal executive departments and agencies as well as independent regulatory commissions and Government corporations, as defined in 31 U.S.C. 9101(1).

"Covered Federal Action" means any of the following Federal actions:

- (i) The awarding of any Federal contract;
- (ii) The making of any Federal grant;
- (iii) The making of any Federal loan;
- (iv) The entering into of any cooperative agreement; and,
- (v) The extension, continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of any Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement.

Covered Federal action does not include receiving from an agency a commitment providing for the United States to insure or guarantee a loan.

"Indian tribe" and "tribal organization" have the meaning provided in section 4 of the Indian Self-Determination and Education Assistance Act (25 U.S.C. 450B). Alaskan Natives are included under the definitions of Indian tribes in that Act.

"Influencing or attempting to influence" means making, with the intent to influence, any communication to or appearance before an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with any covered Federal action. "Local government" means a unit of government in a State and, if chartered, established, or otherwise recognized by a State for the performance of a governmental duty, including a local public authority, a special district, an intrastate district, a council of governments, a sponsor group representative organization, and any other instrumentality of a local government

"Officer or employee of an agency' includes the following individuals who are employed by an agency:

- (i) An individual who is appointed to a position in the Government under title 5, U.S.C., including a position under a temporary appointment;
- (ii) A member of the uniformed services as defined in section 202, title 18, U.S.C.;
- (iii) A special Government employee as defined in section 202, title 18, U.S.C.; and,
- (iv) An individual who is a member of a Federal advisory committee, as defined by the Federal Advisory Committee Act, title 5, appendix 2.

"Person" means an individual, corporation, company, association, authority, firm, partnership, society, State, and local government, regardless of whether such entity is operated for profit or not for profit. This term excludes an Indian tribe, tribal organization, or other Indian organization with respect to expenditures specifically permitted by other Federal law.

"Recipient" includes all contractors, subcontractors at any tier, and subgrantees at any tier of the recipient of funds received in connection with a Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement. The term excludes an Indian tribe, tribal organization, or any other Indian organization with respect to expenditures specifically permitted by other Federal law.

"Regularly employed means, with respect to an officer or employee of a person requesting or receiving a Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement, an officer or employee who is employed by such person for at least 130 working days within one year immediately preceding the date of the submission that initiates agency consideration of such person for receipt of such contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement. An officer or employee who is employed by such person for less than 130 working days within one year immediately preceding the date of submission that initiates agency consideration of such person shall be considered to be regularly employed as soon as he or she is employed by such person for 130 working days.

"State" means a State of the United States, the District of Columbia, the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, a territory or possession of the United States, an agency or instrumentality of a State, and a multi-State, regional, or interstate entity having governmental duties and powers.

(b) Prohibition.

- (i) Section 1352 of title 31, U.S.C. provides in part that no appropriated funds may be expended by the recipient of a Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement to pay any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with any of the following covered Federal actions: the awarding of any Federal contract, the making of any Federal grant, the making of any Federal loan, the entering into of any cooperative agreement, and the extension,
 - continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of any Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement.
- (v) The prohibition does not apply as follows:

- (1) Agency and legislative liaison by Own Employees.
 - (a) The prohibition on the use of appropriated funds, in paragraph (i) of this section, does not apply in the case of a payment of reasonable compensation made to an officer or employee of a person requesting or receiving a Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement, if the payment is for agency and legislative activities not directly related to a covered Federal action.
 - (b) For purposes of paragraph (b)(i)(1)(a) of this clause, providing any information specifically requested by an agency or Congress is permitted at any time.
 - (c) The following agency and legislative liaison activities are permitted at any time only where they are not related to a specific solicitation for any covered Federal action:
 - (1) Discussing with an agency (including individual demonstrations) the qualities and characteristics of the person's products or services, conditions or terms of sale, and service capabilities; and,
 - (2) Technical discussions and other activities regarding the application or adaptation of the person's products or services for an agency's use.
 - (d) The following agency and legislative liaison activities are permitted where they are prior to formal solicitation of any covered Federal action:
 - (1) Providing any information not specifically requested but necessary for an agency to make an informed decision about initiation of a covered Federal action;
 - (2) Technical discussions regarding the preparation of an unsolicited proposal prior to its official submission; and
 - (3) Capability presentations by persons seeking awards from an agency pursuant to the provisions of the Small Business Act, as amended by Public Law 95-507 and other subsequent amendments.
 - (e) Only those activities expressly authorized by subdivision (b)(ii)(1)(a) of this clause are permitted under this clause.
- (2) Professional and technical services.
 - (a) The prohibition on the use of appropriated funds, in subparagraph (b)(i) of this clause, does not apply in the case of-
 - (i) A payment of reasonable compensation made to an officer or employee of a person requesting or receiving a covered Federal action or an extension, continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of a covered Federal action, if payment is for professional or technical services rendered directly in the preparation, submission, or negotiation of any bid, proposal, or application for that Federal action or for meeting requirements imposed by or pursuant to law as a condition for receiving that Federal action.
 - (i) Any reasonable payment to a person, other than an officer or employee of a

- person requesting or receiving a covered Federal action or an extension, continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of a covered Federal action if the payment is for professional or technical services rendered directly in the preparation, submission, or negotiation of any bid, proposal, or application for that Federal action or for meeting requirements imposed by or pursuant to law as a condition for receiving that Federal action. Persons other than officers or employees of a person requesting or receiving a covered Federal action include consultants and trade associations.
- (b) For purposes of subdivision (b)(ii)(2)(a) of clause, "professional and technical services" shall be limited to advice and analysis directly applying any professional or technical discipline.
- (c) Requirements imposed by or pursuant to law as a condition for receiving a covered Federal award include those required by law or regulation, or reasonably expected to be required by law or regulation, and any other requirements in the actual award documents.
- (d) Only those services expressly authorized by subdivisions (b)(ii)(2)(a)(i) and (ii) of this section are permitted under this clause.
- (iii) Selling activities by independent sales representatives.
- (c) The prohibition on the use of appropriated funds, in subparagraph (b)(i) of this clause, does not apply to the following selling activities before an agency by independent sales representatives, provided such activities are prior to formal solicitation by an agency and are specifically limited to the merits of the matter:
 - (i) Discussing with an agency (including individual demonstration) the qualities and characteristics of the person's products or services, conditions or terms of sale, and service capabilities; and
 - (ii) Technical discussions and other activities regarding the application or adaptation of the person's products or services for an agency's use.
- (d) Agreement. In accepting any contract, grant, cooperative agreement, or loan resulting from this solicitation, the person submitting the offer agrees not to make any payment prohibited by this clause.
- (e) Penalties. Any person who makes an expenditure prohibited under paragraph (b) of this clause shall be subject to civil penalties as provided for by 31 U.S.C. 1352. An imposition of a civil penalty does not prevent the Government from seeking any other remedy that may be applicable.
- (f) Cost Allowability. Nothing in this clause is to be interpreted to make allowable or reasonable any costs which would be unallowable or unreasonable in accordance with Part 31 of the Federal Acquisition Regulation (FAR), or OMB Circulars dealing with cost allowability for recipients of assistance agreements. Conversely, costs made specifically unallowable by the requirements in this clause will not be made allowable under any of the provisions of FAR Part 31 or the relevant OMB Circulars.

16. Equal Employment Opportunity

During the performance of this contract, the

Contractor/Seller agrees as follows:

(a)The [contractor/seller] will not discriminate against any emplo yee or applicant for employment because of race, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, disability, or national origin. The

[contractor/seller] will take affirmative action to ensure that appli cants are employed, and that employees are treated during employment, without regard to their race, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, disability, or national origin. Such action shall in dude, but not be limited to the following: Employment, upgrading, demotion, or transfer, recruitment or recruitment advertising; layoff or termination; rates of pay or other forms of compensation; and selection for training, including apprenticeship. The [contractor/seller] agrees to post in conspicuous places, available to employees and applicants for employment, notices to be provided by the contracting officer setting forth the provisions of this nondiscrimination clause.

(b)The [contractor/seller] will, in all solicitations or advertisement s for employees placed by or on behalf of the [contractor/seller], state that all qualified applicants will receive consideration for employ ment without regard to race, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, disability, or national origin.

(c)The [contractor/seller] will not discharge or in any other manner discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because such employee or applicant has inquired about, discussed, or disclosed the compensation of the employee or applicant or another employee or applicant. This provision shall not apply to instance s in which an employee who has access to the compensation inform ation of other employees or applicants as a part of such employee's essential job functions discloses the compensation of such other employees or applicants to individuals who do not otherwise have acces s to such information, unless such disclosure is in response to a form al complaint or charge, in furtherance of an investigation, proceeding, hearing, or action, including an investigation conducted by the emplo yer, or is consistent with the [contractor/seller]'s legal duty to furnish information.

(d)The [contractor/seller] will send to each labor union or representat ive of workers with which it has a collective bargaining agreement or oth er contract or understanding, a notice to be provided by the agency contracting officer, advising the labor union or workers' representative of the [contractor/seller] 's commitments under section 202 of Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, and shall post copies of the notice in conspicuous places available to employees and applicants for employment.

(e)The [contractor/seller] will comply with all provisions of Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, and of the rules, regulations, and relevant orders of the Secretary of Labor.

f)The [contractor/seller] will furnish all information and reports re quired by Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, and by the rules, regulations, and orders of the Secretary of Labor, or pursuant thereto, and will permit access to his books, records, and accounts by the contracting agency and the Secretary of Labor for purposes of investigation to ascertain compliance with such rules, regulations, and orders.

(g)In the event of the [contractor/seller]'s non-compliance with the nondiscrimination clauses of this contract or with any of such rule s, regulations, or orders, this contract may be canceled, terminated or suspended in whole or in part and the [contractor/seller] may be declared ineligible for further Government contracts in accordance with procedures authorized in Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, and such other sanctions may be imposed and remedies in yoked as provided in Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, or by rule, regulation, or order of the Secretary of Labor, or as otherwise provided by law.

nondiscrimination clauses of this contract or with any of such rules, regulations, or orders, this contract may be canceled, terminated or suspended in whole or in part and the [contractor/seller] may be declared ineligible for further Government contracts in acc ordance with procedures authorized in Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, and such other sanctions may be imposed and remedies invoked as provided in Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, or by rule, regulation, or order of the Secretary of Labor, or as otherwise provided by law.

(h) The [contractor/seller] will include the provisions of paragraphs (a) through (h) in every subcontract or purchase order unless exe mpted by rules, regulations, or orders of the Secretary of Labor issued pursuant to section 204 of Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, so that such provisions will be binding upon each sub[contractor/seller] or vendor. The [contractor/seller] will

(g)In the event of the [contractor/seller]'s non-compliance with the

September 24, 1965, so that such provisions will be binding upon each sub[contractor/seller] or vendor. The [contractor/seller] will take such action with respect to any subcontract or purchase order as may be directed by the Secretary of Labor as a means of enforcing such provisions including sanctions for noncompliance: Provided, however, that in the event the [contractor/seller] becomes involved in, or is threatened with, litigation with a subcontractor or vendor as a result of such direction, the [contractor/seller] may request the United States to enter into such litigation to protect the interests of the United States.

17. Equal Opportunity for Workers with Disabilities

1.The [contractor/seller] will not discriminate against any e mployee or applicant for employment because of physical or mental disability in regard to any position for which the employee or applican t for employment is qualified. The [contractor/seller] agrees to take aff irmative action to employ and advance in employment individuals with disabilities, and to treat qualified individuals without discrimination o n the basis of their physical or mental disability in all employment practices, including the following:

i.Recruitment, advertising, and job application procedures; ii.Hiring, upgrading, promotion, award of tenure, demotion, transfer, layoff, termination, right of return from layoff and rehiring; iii.Rates of pay or any other form of compensation and chan ges in compensation;

iv.Job assignments, job classifications, organizational struct ures, position descriptions, lines of progression, and seniority lists;

v.Leaves of absence, sick leave, or any other leave; vi.Fringe benefits available by virtue of employment,

whether or not administered by the [contractor/seller]; vii.Selection and financial support for training, including app renticeship, professional meetings, conferences, and other related

activities, and selection for leaves of absence to pursue training; viii.Activities sponsored by the [contractor/seller] including social or recreational programs; and

ix. Any other term, condition, or privilege of employment.

2.The [contractor/seller] agrees to comply with the rules, regulations, and relevant orders of the Secretary of Labor issued pursuant to the

3.In the event of the [contractor/seller] noncompliance with the requirements of this clause, actions for noncompliance may be taken in accordance with the rules, regulations, and relevant orders of the Secretary of Labor issued pursuant to the act.

4.The [contractor/seller] agrees to post in conspicuous places, available to employees and applicants for employment, notices in a form to be prescribed by the Director, Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs, provided by or through the contracting officer. Such notices shall state the rights of applicants and employees as well as the [contractor/seller] 's obligation under the law to take affirmative action to employ and advance in employment qualified employees and applicants with disabilities.

The [contractor/seller] must ensure that applicants or employees with disabilities are provided the notice in a form that is accessible and understandable to the individual applicant or employee (e.g., providing Brail or large print versions of the notice, or posting a copy of the notice at a lower height for easy viewing by a person using a wheelchair). With respect to employees who do not work at a physical location of the [contractor/seller], a [contractor/seller] will satisfy its posting obligations by posting such notices in an electronic format, provided that the [contractor/seller] provides computers, or access to computers, that can access the electronic posting to such employees, or the [contractor/seller] has actual know ledge that such employees otherwise are able to access the electronically posted notices. Electronic notices for employees must be post ed in a conspicuous location and format on the company's intranet or sent by electronic mail to employees. An electronic posting must be used by the [contractor/seller] to notify job applicants of their rights if the [contractor/seller] utilizes an electronic application process. Such electronic applicant notice must be conspicuously stored with, or as part of, the electronic application.

5.The [contractor/seller] will notify each labor organization or representative of workers with which it has a collective bargaining agreement or other contract understanding, that the [contractor/seller] is bound by the terms of section 503 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended, and is committed to take affirmative action to employ and advance in employment, and shall not discriminate against, individuals with physical or mental disabilities.

6.The [contractor/seller] will include the provisions of this clause in every subcontract or purchase order in excess of \$ 10,000, unless exempted by the rules, regulations, or orders of the Secretary issued pursuant to section 503 of the act, as amended, so that such provisions will be binding upon each subcontractor or vendor. The contractor will take such action with respect to any subcontract or purchase order as the Director, Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs may direct to enforce such provisions, including action for noncompliance.

7.The [contractor/seller] must, in all solicitations or advertisements for employees placed by or on behalf of the [contractor/seller], state that all qualified applicants will receive consideration for employment and will not be discriminated against on the basis of disability.

18. Dissemination or Disclosure of Information

No information or material shall be disseminated or disclosed to the general public, the news media, or any person or organization without prior express written approval by the HA.

19. Contractor's Status

It is understood that the Contractor is an independent contractor and is not to be considered an employee of the HA, or assume any right, privilege or duties of an employee, and shall save harmless the HA and its employees from claims suits, actions and costs of every description resulting from the Contractor's activities on behalf of the HA in connection with this Agreement.

20. Other Contractors

HA may undertake or award other contracts for additional work at or near the site(s) of the work under this contract. The contractor shall fully cooperate with the other contractors and with HA and HUD employees and shall carefully adapt scheduling and performing the work under this contract to accommodate the additional work, heeding any direction that may be provided by the Contracting Officer. The contractor shall not commit or permit any act that will interfere with the performance of work by any other contractor or HA employee.

21. Liens

The Contractor is prohibited from placing a lien on HA's property. This prohibition shall apply to all subcontractors.

22. Training and Employment Opportunities for Residents in the Project Area (Section 3, HUD Act of 1968; 24 CFR 135)

- (a) The work to be performed under this contract is subject to the requirements of section 3 of the Housing and Urban Development Act of 1968, as amended, 12 U.S.C. 1701u (section 3). The purpose of section 3 is to ensure that employment and other economic opportunities generated by HUD assistance or HUD-assisted projects covered by section 3, shall, to the greatest extent feasible, be directed to low- and very low-income persons, particularly persons who are recipients of HUD assistance for housing.
- (b) The parties to this contract agree to comply with HUD's regulations in 24 CFR Part 75, which implement section 3. As evidenced by their execution of this contract, the parties to this contract certify that they are under no contractual or other impediment that would prevent them from complying with the Part 75 regulations.
- (c) The contractor agrees to send to each labor organization or representative of workers with which the contractor has a collective bargaining agreement or other understanding, if any, a notice advising the labor organization or workers' representative of the contractor's commitments under this section 3 clause, and will post copies of the notice in conspicuous places at the work site where both employees and applicants for training and employment positions can see the notice. The notice shall describe the section 3 prioritization requirements, and shall state the minimum percentages of labor hour requirements established in the Benchmark Notice (FR-6085-N-04)..
- (d) The contractor agrees to include this section 3 clause in every subcontract subject to compliance with regulations in 24 CFR Part 75, and agrees to take appropriate action, as provided in an applicable provision of the subcontract or in this section 3 clause, upon a finding that the subcontractor is in violation of the regulations in 24 CFR Part 75. The contractor will not subcontract with any subcontractor where the contractor has notice or knowledge that the subcontractor has been found in violation of the regulations in 24 CFR Part 75.
- (e) Noncompliance with HUD's regulations in 24 CFR Part 75 may result in sanctions, termination of this contract for default, and debarment or suspension from future HUD assisted contracts
- (f) Contracts, subcontracts, grants, or subgrants subject to Section 7(b) of the Indian Self-Determination and Education Assistance Act (25 U.S.C. 5307(b)) or subject to tribal preference requirements as authorized under 101(k) of the Native American Housing Assistance and Self-Determination Act (25 U.S.C. 4111(k)) must provide preferences in employment, training, and business opportunities to Indians and Indian organizations, and are therefore not subject to the requirements of 24 CFR Part 75.

23. Procurement of Recovered Materials

(a) In accordance with Section 6002 of the Solid Waste Disposal Act, as amended by the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act, the Contractor shall procure items designated in guidelines of the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) at 40 CFR Part 247 that contain the highest percentage of recovered

- materials practicable consistent with maintaining a satisfactory level of competition. The Contractor shall procure items designated in the EPA guidelines that contain the highest percentage of recovered materials practicable unless the Contractor determines that such items: (1) are not reasonably available in a reasonable period of time; (2) fail to meet reasonable performance standards, which shall be determined on the basis of the guidelines of the National Institute of Standards and Technology, if applicable to the item; or (3) are only available at an unreasonable price.
- (b) Paragraph (a) of this clause shall apply to items purchased under this contract where: (1) the Contractor purchases in excess of \$10,000 of the item under this contract; or (2) during the preceding Federal fiscal year, the Contractor: (i) purchased any amount of the items for use under a contract that was funded with Federal appropriations and was with a Federal agency or a State agency or agency of a political subdivision of a State; and (ii) purchased a total of in excess of \$10,000 of the item both under and outside that contract